






Local Agency Formation Commission of Mendocino County--LAFCO
200 S. School St. 
Ukiah, CA 95482 

707 463 4470 
June 15, 2010 

 
County of Mendocino 
Grand Jury 
Post Office Box 930 
Ukiah, CA 95482 
 
 Re: Response to Grand Jury Report, " The Bottom Line: Northern Inland Recreation 
 District" 
 
Because you have addressed your request for response to me rather than to the Commission, I am 
providing the below response: 
 
Findings 
 
I have indicated that I disagree with the Findings in this Report because I have no independent knowledge 
of the information provided in Findings 1-10.  In that your required response does not allow a 
"information not known" response I have chosen "disagree" as my only choice. I  presume that the Grand 
Jury's information is accurate but I cannot provide independent verification of its accuracy for the public 
record. 
 
Recommendation 
 
As the  reviewer and decision maker for an application for the formation of a Recreation and Park District 
(or any district for that matter), LAFCO cannot be involved in community efforts to organize support to 
form such a district. LAFCO's role is to provide an independent analysis and public review of such a 
proposal, thus of necessity LAFCO or the Executive Officer of LAFCO cannot be engaged in community 
efforts or publicly support or oppose community efforts to proceed with the formation; LAFCO and staff 
can neither be proponents or opponents for this process.  
 
LAFCO can however provide technical assistance as to the requirements of law for this process. This has 
already been done. For your awareness,  I am including the packet that I developed for others who called 
this office looking for information regarding the formation of Recreation and Park District. The packet 
includes a flow chart, the Principal Act for Recreation and Parks District and pertinent sections of 
LAFCO law as they apply to the formation of the district. 
 
By looking at the flow chart and related materials, you will see that there is no possibility that this process 
could be completed in time for the November 2010 election cycle. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Frank McMichael 
Executive Officer 
 
cc: commissioners 





Appendix A 
 

Recreation and Park District Principal Act 
 
 

General Provisions 
 
5780. ) This chapter shall be known and may be cited as the   (a
Recreation and Park District Law. 
   (b) The Legislature finds and declares that recreation, park, and 
open-space facilities and services are important to improving and 
protecting the quality of life for all Californians. The Legislature 
further finds and declares that the provision of recreation, park, 
and open-space facilities and services are essential services which 
are important to the public peace, health, and welfare of California 
residents. Among the ways in which local communities have provided 
these facilities and services has been the creation and operation of 
recreation and park districts. For at least seven decades, state laws 
have authorized recreation and park districts to provide recreation 
programs, local parks, and open spaces. Local officials have used 
this statutory authority to serve the diversity of California's 
communities and residents. In enacting this chapter, it is the intent 
of the Legislature to create and continue a broad statutory 
authority for a class of special districts that provides community 
recreation, park, and open-space facilities and recreation services 
within specified boundaries and under local control. It is also the 
intent of the Legislature that recreation and park districts 
cooperate with other public agencies and private organizations to 
deliver those facilities and services. Further, the Legislature 
encourages local communities and local officials to adapt the powers 
and procedures provided by this chapter to meet the diversity of 
their own local circumstances and responsibilities. 
 
5780.1.  As used in this chapter: 
   (a) "Board of directors" means the board of directors of a 
district. 
   (b) "City" means any city whether general law or charter, 
including a city and county, and including any city the name of which 
includes the word "town." 
   (c) "Community recreation" means recreation facilities and 
services engaged in under the control of a district. 
   (d) "District" means a recreation and park district created 
pursuant to this chapter or any of its statutory predecessors. 
   (e) "Local agency" means a city, county, city and county, special 
district, school district, community college district, community 
redevelopment agency, joint powers agency, or any other political 
subdivision of the state. 
   (f) "Principal county" means the county having all or the greater 
portion of the entire assessed value, as shown on the last equalized 
assessment roll of the county or counties, of all taxable property 
within a district. 
   (g) "Recreation" means any voluntary activity which contributes to 
the education, entertainment, or cultural, mental, moral, or 
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physical development of the individual, group, or community that 
attends, observes, or participates. "Recreation" includes, but is not 
limited to, any activity in the fields of art, athletics, drama, 
habitat conservation, handicrafts, literature, music, nature study, 
open-space conservation, science, sports, and any formal or informal 
play that includes these activities. 
   (h) "Recreation facility" means an area, place, structure, or 
other facility under the jurisdiction of a public agency that is used 
either permanently or temporarily for community recreation, even 
though it may be used for other purposes. "Recreation facility" 
includes, but is not limited to, an arts and crafts room, auditorium, 
beach, camp, community center, golf course, gymnasium, lake, meeting 
place, open space, park, parkway, playground, playing court, playing 
field, recreational reservoir, river, and swimming pool. A 
recreation facility may be owned or operated jointly by a district 
and other public agencies. 
   (i) "Voter" means a voter as defined by Section 359 of the 
Elections Code. 
   (j) "Zone" means a zone formed pursuant to Article 12 (commencing 
with Section 5791). 
 
5780.3.  (a) This chapter provides the authority for the 
organization and powers of recreation and park districts. This 
chapter succeeds the former Chapter 4 (commencing with Section 5780) 
as added by Chapter 2165 of the Statutes of 1957, as subsequently 
amended, and any of its statutory predecessors. 
   (b) Any recreation and park district organized or reorganized 
pursuant to the former Chapter 4 or any of its statutory predecessors 
which was in existence on January 1, 2002, shall remain in existence 
as if it had been organized pursuant to this part. Any zone of a 
recreation and park district formed pursuant to the former Article 10 
(commencing with Section 5788) of the former Chapter 4 or any of its 
statutory predecessors which was in existence on January 1, 2002, 
shall remain in existence as if it had been formed pursuant to this 
chapter. 
   (c) Any general obligation bond, special tax, benefit assessment, 
fee, election, ordinance, resolution, regulation, rule, or any other 
action of a district taken pursuant to the former Chapter 4 or any of 
its statutory predecessors which was taken before January 1, 2002, 
shall not be voided solely because of any error, omission, 
informality, misnomer, or failure to comply strictly with this 
chapter. 
 
5780.5.  This chapter is necessary for the public health, safety, 
and welfare, and shall be liberally construed to effectuate its 
purposes. 
 
5780.7.  If any provision of this chapter or the application of any 
provision of this chapter in any circumstance or to any person, city, 
county, special district, school district, the state, or any agency 
or subdivision of the state is held invalid, that invalidity shall 
not affect other provisions or applications of this chapter which can 
be given effect without the invalid provision or application of the 
invalid provision, and to this end the provisions of this chapter are 
severable. 
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5780.9.  Any action to determine the validity of the organization of 
or of any action of a district shall be brought pursuant to Chapter 
9 (commencing with Section 860) of Title 10 of Part 2 of the Code of 
Civil Procedure. 

Area and Boundaries 
 
5781.  Except as provided in this section, territory, whether 
incorporated or unincorporated, whether contiguous or noncontiguous, 
may be included in a district. Territory that is already within a 
recreation and park district organized pursuant to this chapter shall 
not be included within another recreation and park district. 
 
5781.1.  The Cortese-Knox-Hertzberg Local Government Reorganization 
Act of 2000, Division 3 (commencing with Section 56000) of Title 5 of 
the Government Code, shall govern any change of organization or 
reorganization of a district. 

 

Formation 

5782.  A new district may be formed pursuant to this article. 
 
5782.1.  (a) A proposal to form a new district may be made by 
petition. The petition shall do all of the things required by Section 
56700 of the Government Code. In addition, the petition shall do all 
of the following: 
   (1) Set forth the methods by which the district will be financed, 
including, but not limited to, special taxes, benefit assessments, 
and fees. 
   (2) Propose a name for the district. 
   (3) Specify the method of selecting the initial board of 
directors, as provided in Article 4 (commencing with Section 5783). 
   (4) Specify whether the district will have the power of eminent 
domain. 
   (b) The petitions, the proponents, and the procedures for 
certifying the sufficiency of the petitions shall comply with Chapter 
2 (commencing with Section 56700) of Part 3 of Division 3 of Title 5 
of the Government Code. In the case of any conflict between that 
chapter and this article, the provisions of this article shall 
prevail. 
   (c) The petition shall be signed by not less than 25 percent of 
the registered voters residing in the area to be included in the 
district, as determined by the local agency formation commission. 
 
5782.3.  (a) Before circulating any petition, the proponents shall 
publish a notice of intention that shall include a written statement 
not to exceed 500 words in length, setting forth the reasons for 
forming the district and the methods by which the district will be 
financed. The notice shall be published pursuant to Section 6061 of 
the Government Code in one or more newspapers of general circulation 
within the territory proposed to be included in the district. If the 
territory proposed to be included in the district is located in more 
than one county, publication of the notice shall be made in at least 
one newspaper of general circulation in each of the counties. 
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   (b) The notice shall be signed by a representative of the 
proponent, and shall be in substantially the following form: 
                      "Notice of Intent to Circulate Petition 
   Notice is hereby given of the intention to circulate a petition 
proposing to form the ______ (name of the district). The reasons for 
forming the proposed district are: ______. The method(s) by which the 
proposed district will be financed are ______." 
 
   (c) Within five days after the date of publication, the proponent 
shall file with the executive officer of the local agency formation 
commission of the principal county a copy of the notice together with 
an affidavit made by a representative of the newspaper in which the 
notice was published certifying to the fact of the publication. 
   (d) After the filing required pursuant to subdivision (c), the 
petition may be circulated for signatures. 
 
5782.5.  (a) A proposal to form a new district may also be made by 
the adoption of a resolution of application by the legislative body 
of any county or city that contains the territory proposed to be 
included in the district. Except for the provisions regarding the 
signers, signatures, and the proponents, a resolution of application 
shall contain all of the matters specified for a petition in Section 
5782.1. 
   (b) Before adopting a resolution of application, the legislative 
body shall hold a public hearing on the resolution. Notice of the 
hearing shall be published pursuant to Section 6061 of the Government 
Code in one or more newspapers of general circulation within the 
county or city. At least 20 days before the hearing, the legislative 
body shall give mailed notice of its hearing to the executive officer 
of the local agency formation commission of the principal county. 
The notice shall generally describe the proposed formation of the 
district and the territory proposed to be included in the district. 
   (c) At the hearing, the legislative body shall give any person an 
opportunity to present his or her views on the resolution. 
   (d) The clerk of the legislative body shall file a certified copy 
of the resolution of application with the executive officer of the 
local agency formation commission of the principal county. 
 
5782.7.  (a) Once the proponents have filed a sufficient petition or 
a legislative body has filed a resolution of application, the local 
agency formation commission shall proceed pursuant to Part 3 
(commencing with Section 56650) and, notwithstanding Section 57007 of 
the Government Code, pursuant to Part 4 (commencing with Section 
57000) of Division 3 of Title 5 of the Government Code. 
   (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, a local agency 
formation commission shall not approve a proposal that includes the 
formation of a district unless the commission determines that the 
proposed district will have sufficient revenues to carry out its 
purposes. 
   (c) Notwithstanding subdivision (b), a local agency formation 
commission may approve a proposal that includes the formation of a 
district where the commission has determined that the proposed 
district will not have sufficient revenue provided that the 
commission conditions its approval on the concurrent approval of 
special taxes or benefit assessments that will generate those 
sufficient revenues. The commission shall provide that if the voters 
or property owners do not approve the special taxes or benefit 
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assessments, the proposed district shall not be formed. 
 

Initial Board of Directors 
 
5783.  The initial board of directors of a district formed on or 
after January 1, 2002, shall be determined pursuant to this article. 
 
5783.1.  In the case of a district that contains only unincorporated 
territory in a single county, the board of directors may be elected 
or may be appointed by the county board of supervisors which may 
appoint itself as the district board. 
 
5783.3.  In the case of a district that contains only unincorporated 
territory in more than one county, the board of directors may be 
elected or may be appointed by the boards of supervisors of the 
counties in which the district is located. If the board of directors 
is appointed by the county boards of supervisors, the boards of 
supervisors shall appoint directors according to the proportionate 
share of population of that portion of each county within the 
district, provided that each board of supervisors shall appoint at 
least one director. 
 
5783.5.  In the case of a district that contains unincorporated 
territory and the territory of one or more cities: 
   (a) The board of directors may be elected or appointed by the 
county board of supervisors and the city councils in which the 
district is located. If the board of directors is to be appointed, 
the board of supervisors and the city council or councils shall 
appoint directors according to the proportionate share of population 
of that portion of the county and each city within the district, 
provided that the board of supervisors and each city council shall 
appoint at least one director. The board of supervisors or city 
council may appoint one or more of its members to the district board. 
   (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), the county board of 
supervisors may appoint itself as the board of directors, if the city 
council of each of the cities consents by resolution. 
 
5783.7.  In the case of a district that includes only incorporated 
territory within a single city, the board of directors may be elected 
or appointed by the city council which may appoint itself as the 
board of directors. 
 
5783.9.  In the case of a district that includes only incorporated 
territory in more than one city, the board of directors may be 
elected or appointed by the city councils in which the district is 
located. If the board of directors is appointed, the city councils 
shall appoint directors according to the proportionate share of 
population of that portion of each city within the district, provided 
that each city council shall appoint at least one director. The city 
council may appoint one or more of its own members to the district 
board. 
 
5783.11.  (a) In the case of a district where the initial board of 
directors is to be elected, the elections and the terms of office 
shall be determined pursuant to the Uniform District Election Law, 
Part 4 (commencing with Section 10500) of Division 10 of the 
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Elections Code. 
   (b) In the case of a district where the initial board of directors 
is to be elected, the directors may be elected (1) at large, (2) by 
divisions, or (3) from divisions. 
 
5783.13.  In the case of a district where the initial board of 
directors is to be appointed, the county board of supervisors or the 
city council that appoints the board of directors shall specify 
either of the following: 
   (a) The persons appointed to the board of directors shall serve 
fixed terms. The directors appointed to the initial board of 
directors shall classify themselves by lot into two classes, as 
nearly equal in number as possible, and the terms of office of the 
class having the greater number shall be four years and the terms of 
office of the class having the lesser number shall be two years. 
   (b) The persons appointed to the board of directors shall serve at 
the pleasure of the county board of supervisors or the city council 
which made the appointments. 

 

Boards of Directors and Officers 

5784.  (a) A legislative body known as the board of directors shall 
govern every district. The board of directors shall establish 
policies for the operation of the district. The board of directors 
shall provide for the faithful implementation of those policies which 
is the responsibility of the employees of the district. 
   (b) Except as provided in this article, the board of directors 
consists of five members. 
   (c) No person shall be a candidate for or be appointed to the 
board of directors unless he or she is a voter of the district or the 
proposed district. 
   (d) Service on a municipal advisory council established pursuant 
to Section 31010 of the Government Code shall not be considered an 
incompatible office with service as an elected member of a board of 
directors. 
 
5784.1.  Notwithstanding any other provision of law, if on December 
31, 2001, a member of the board of directors was elected or appointed 
as a voter of this state and is an owner of real property within the 
district, pursuant to the former Section 5783.3, that person may 
continue to serve on that board of directors for the remainder of the 
term for which he or she was elected or appointed, and that person 
may be elected or appointed to that board of directors in the future 
after that term ends, provided that the person continues to be a 
voter of this state and an owner of real property within the 
district. 
 
5784.2.  (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, a local 
agency formation commission, in approving either a consolidation of 
districts or the reorganization of two or more districts into a 
single recreation and park district, pursuant to subdivisions (k) and 
(n) of Section 56886 of the Government Code, may temporarily 
increase the number of directors to serve on the board of directors 
of the consolidated or reorganized district to seven or nine, who 
shall be members of the board of directors of the districts to be 
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consolidated or reorganized as of the effective date of the 
consolidation or reorganization. 
   (b) Upon the expiration of the terms of the members of the board 
of directors of the consolidated or reorganized district, whose terms 
first expire following the effective date of the consolidation or 
reorganization, the total number of members on the board of directors 
shall be reduced until the number equals five members. 
   (c) In addition to the powers granted under Section 1780 of the 
Government Code, in the event of a vacancy on the board of directors 
of the consolidated or reorganized district at which time the total 
number of directors is greater than five, the board of directors may, 
by majority vote of the remaining members of the board, choose not 
to fill the vacancy. In that event, the total membership of the board 
of directors shall be reduced by one board member. 
   (d) For the purposes of this section, the following definitions 
apply: 
   (1) "Consolidation" means consolidation as defined in Section 
56030 of the Government Code. 
   (2) "District" or "special district" means district or special 
district as defined in Section 56036 of the Government Code. 
   (3) "Reorganization" means reorganization as defined in Section 
56073 of the Government Code. 
 
5784.3.  (a) The term of office of each member of a board of 
directors who has been elected or appointed to a fixed term is four 
years. Directors shall take office at noon on the first Friday in 
December following their election or their appointment to a fixed 
term. 
   (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), in the case of a district 
formed on or after January 1, 2002, the directors shall serve the 
terms determined pursuant to Section 5783.11. 
   (c) Any vacancy in the office of a member appointed to a board of 
directors shall be filled pursuant to Section 1779 of the Government 
Code. 
   (d) Any vacancy in the office of a member elected to a board of 
directors shall be filled pursuant to Section 1780 of the Government 
Code. 
 
5784.5.  If a county board of supervisors or a city council has 
appointed itself as the board of directors, the board of supervisors 
or city council may delegate any or all of its powers to a recreation 
and park commission composed of five commissioners. In the case of a 
district governed by a board of supervisors, the commissioners may 
be council members of cities that are located in the district. The 
board of supervisors or city council shall determine whether the 
commissioners shall serve at its pleasure or for staggered terms of 
four years, subject to removal for cause. A commissioner shall be a 
voter of the district. 
 
5784.7.  (a) Within 45 days after their first election and after 
each general district election or unopposed election, or at the 
beginning of each new term for members of an appointed board, the 
board of directors shall meet and elect its officers. 
   (b) The officers of a board of directors are a chair and vice 
chair. A board of directors may create additional officers and elect 
members to those positions, provided that no member of a board of 
directors shall hold more than one office. 
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   (c) The board of directors may appoint one of its members as 
secretary. The board of directors may also employ a clerk to perform 
the duties of the secretary. If the board of directors does not 
appoint a secretary, the clerk shall perform the duties of the 
secretary. 
   (d) In the case of a district that includes only incorporated 
territory within a single city, the city treasurer shall act as the 
district treasurer and shall receive no compensation for the receipt 
and disbursement of money of the district. In all other cases, the 
county treasurer of the principal county shall act as the district 
treasurer and shall receive no compensation for the receipt and 
disbursement of money of the district. 
 
5784.9.  (a) Notwithstanding Section 5784.7, a district may 
establish an alternative depositary pursuant to this section. 
   (b) The board of directors may adopt a resolution to designate a 
bank or a savings and loan association as the depositary of any or 
all of its funds. The board of directors and the board of supervisors 
of the principal county shall determine a mutually acceptable date 
for the transfer of the district's funds to that depositary, not to 
exceed 15 months from the date on which the board of directors 
adopted its resolution. 
   (c) If the board of directors does not designate that depositary 
for all of its funds, the board of directors shall designate what 
funds are to be deposited in that depositary. The county treasurer 
shall be the depositary for all funds not so designated. 
   (d) The charges of any depositary designated pursuant to this 
section shall be a proper expense of the district. 
   (e) The board of directors shall appoint a person who shall be 
known as the finance officer, who shall serve at the pleasure of the 
board of directors. The finance officer may be a member of the board 
of directors, the general manager, or the office of finance officer 
may be consolidated with the office of secretary. The board of 
directors shall fix the amount of the finance officer's compensation. 
The board of directors shall fix the amount of and approve the 
finance officer's bond. 
   (f) Bond principal and interest and salaries shall be paid when 
due. Except as provided in subdivision (g), the board of directors 
shall approve all other claims and demands in an open meeting by a 
majority of the members of the board of directors. 
   (g) Warrants drawn in payment of claims and demands approved by 
the finance officer as conforming to an approved budget need not be 
approved by the board of directors prior to payment. These claims and 
demands shall be presented to the board of directors for 
ratification and approval in the audited comprehensive annual 
financial report. 
   (h) The finance officer shall draw the warrants. The warrants 
shall be signed by either the chair of the board of directors or 
another member of the board, and by either the secretary or the 
general manager. The board of directors, by ordinance or resolution, 
may prescribe an alternative method of drawing and signing warrants, 
provided that the method adheres to generally accepted accounting 
principles. 
   (i) The finance officer shall install and maintain a system of 
auditing and accounting that shall completely and at all times show 
the financial condition of the district. 
   (j) The finance officer shall make annual or more frequent written 
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reports to the board of directors, as the board shall determine, 
regarding the receipts and disbursements and balances in the accounts 
that are controlled by the finance officer. The finance officer 
shall sign the reports and file them with the secretary. 
   (k) A bank or savings and loan association may act as a 
depositary, paying agent, or fiscal agent for the holding or handling 
of the district's funds, notwithstanding the fact that a member of 
the board of directors whose funds are on deposit in that bank or 
savings and loan association is an officer, employee, or stockholder 
of that bank or savings and loan association, or of a holding company 
that owns any of the stock of that bank or savings and loan company. 
 
5784.11.  A board of directors shall meet at least once every three 
months. Meetings of the board of directors are subject to the 
provisions of the Ralph M. Brown Act, Chapter 9 (commencing with 
Section 54950) of Part 1 of Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government 
Code. 
 
5784.13.  (a) A majority of the board of directors shall constitute 
a quorum for the transaction of business. 
   (b) The board of directors shall act only by ordinance, 
resolution, or motion. 
   (c) Except as otherwise specifically provided to the contrary in 
this chapter, a recorded majority vote of the total membership of the 
board of directors is required on each action. 
   (d) The board of directors shall keep a record of all its acts, 
including financial transactions. 
   (e) The board of directors shall adopt rules for its proceedings. 
 
5784.15.  (a) The board of directors may provide, by ordinance or 
resolution, that each of its members may receive compensation in an 
amount not to exceed one hundred dollars ($100) for attending each 
meeting of the board. The board of directors, by ordinance adopted 
pursuant to Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 20200) of Division 10 
of the Water Code, may increase the amount of compensation received 
for attending meetings of the board. 
   (b) The maximum compensation in any calendar month shall be five 
hundred dollars ($500). 
   (c) In addition, members of the board of directors may receive 
their actual and necessary traveling and incidental expenses incurred 
while on official business. 
   (d) A member of the board of directors may waive the compensation. 
   (e) For the purposes of this section, a meeting of the board of 
directors includes, but is not limited to, regular meetings, special 
meetings, closed sessions, emergency meetings, board field trips, 
district public hearings, or meetings of a committee of the board. 
   (f) For purposes of this section, the determination of whether a 
director's activities on any specific day are compensable shall be 
made pursuant to Article 2.3 (commencing with Section 53232) of 
Chapter 2 of Part 1 of Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government Code. 
   (g) Reimbursement for these expenses is subject to Sections 
53232.2 and 53232.3 of the Government Code. 
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Reorganizing Board of Directors  
 
5785.  (a) In the case of a district with an elected board of 
directors, the directors may be elected: 
   (1) At large. 
   (2) By divisions. 
   (3) From divisions. 
   (b) As used in this article: 
   (1) "By divisions" means the election of each member of the board 
of directors by voters of the division alone. 
   (2) "From divisions" means the election of members of the board of 
directors who are residents of the division from which they are 
elected by the voters of the entire district. 
   (c) A board of directors may be elected by any one of the methods 
described in subdivision (a) if a majority of the voters voting upon 
the question are in favor of the question at a general district or 
special election. 
   (d) The board of directors may adopt a resolution placing the 
question on the ballot. Alternatively, upon receipt of a petition 
signed by at least 25 percent of the registered voters of the 
district, the board of directors shall adopt a resolution placing the 
question on the ballot. 
   (e) If the question is submitted to the voters at a general 
district election, the notice required by Section 12112 of the 
Elections Code shall contain a statement of the question to appear on 
the ballot. If the question is submitted to the voters at a special 
election, the notice of election and ballot shall contain a statement 
of the question. 
   (f) If the majority of voters voting upon the question approves 
the election of directors either by divisions or from divisions, the 
board of directors shall promptly adopt a resolution dividing the 
district into five divisions. The resolution shall assign a number to 
each division. Using the last decennial census as a basis, the 
divisions shall be as nearly equal in population as possible. In 
establishing the boundaries of the divisions, the district board may 
give consideration to the following factors: 
   (1) Topography. 
   (2) Geography. 
   (3) Cohesiveness, contiguity, integrity, and compactness of 
territory. 
   (4) Community of interests of the divisions. 
   (g) If the majority of voters voting upon the question approves of 
the election of directors either by divisions or from divisions, the 
members of the board of directors shall be elected by divisions or 
from divisions. Each member elected by division or from division 
shall be a resident of the election division by which or from which 
he or she is elected. At the district general election following the 
approval by the voters of the election of directors either by 
divisions or from divisions, the board of directors shall assign 
vacancies on the board of directors created by the expiration of 
terms to the respective divisions and the vacancies shall be filled 
either by or from those divisions. 
   (h) If the majority of voters voting on the question approves of 
the election of directors at large, the board of directors shall 
promptly adopt a resolution dissolving the divisions that had 
existed. 
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5785.1.  (a) In the case of a board of directors elected by 
divisions or from divisions, the board of directors shall adjust the 
boundaries of the divisions before November 1 of the year following 
the year in which each decennial census is taken. If, at any time 
between each decennial census, a change of organization or 
reorganization alters the population of the district, the board of 
directors shall reexamine the boundaries of its divisions. If the 
board of directors finds that the population of any division has 
varied so that the divisions no longer meet the criteria specified in 
subdivision (f) of Section 5785, the board of directors shall adjust 
the boundaries of the divisions so that the divisions shall be as 
nearly equal in population as possible. The board of directors shall 
make this change within 60 days of the effective date of the change 
of organization or reorganization. 
   (b) In the case of a board of directors that has been appointed by 
more than one county board of supervisors or city council, the board 
of directors shall adjust the proportionate distribution of the 
appointments before November 1 of the year following the year in 
which each decennial census is taken. If at any time between each 
decennial census, a change of organization or reorganization alters 
the population of the district, the board of directors shall 
reexamine the proportionate distribution of appointments. If the 
board of directors finds that the population of the district has 
varied so that the distribution of appointments is no longer 
proportionate, the board of directors shall adjust the proportionate 
distribution of appointments accordingly. The board of directors 
shall make this change within 60 days of the effective date of the 
change of organization or reorganization. The county board of 
supervisors or city council shall appoint members to the board of 
directors as vacancies occur. 
 
5785.3.  (a) If a majority of the voters voting on the question at a 
general district or special district election are in favor, a 
district that has an appointed board of directors shall have an 
elected board of directors, or a district that has an elected board 
of directors shall have an appointed board of directors. 
   (b) The board of directors may adopt a resolution placing the 
question on the ballot. Alternatively, upon receipt of a petition 
signed by at least 25 percent of the registered voters of the 
district, the board of directors shall adopt a resolution placing the 
question on the ballot. 
   (c) If the question is submitted to the voters at a general 
district election, the notice required by Section 12112 of the 
Elections Code shall contain a statement of the question to appear on 
the ballot. If the question is submitted to the voters at a special 
election, the notice of election and ballot shall contain a statement 
of the question. 
   (d) If a majority of voters voting upon the question approves of 
changing from an appointed board of directors to an elected board of 
directors, the members of the board of directors shall be elected at 
the next general district election. If a majority of voters voting 
upon the question approves of changing from an elected board of 
directors to an appointed board of directors, members shall be 
appointed to the board of directors as vacancies occur. 
 
5785.5.  (a) Before circulating any petition pursuant to Section 
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5785 or Section 5785.3, the proponents shall publish a notice of 
intention that shall include a written statement not to exceed 500 
words in length, setting forth the reasons for the proposal. The 
notice shall be published pursuant to Section 6061 of the Government 
Code in one or more newspapers of general circulation within the 
district. If the district is located in more than one county, 
publication of the notice shall be made in at least one newspaper of 
general circulation in each county. 
   (b) The notice shall be signed by at least one, but not more than 
three, proponents and shall be in substantially the following form: 
                      "Notice of Intent to Circulate Petition 
   Notice is hereby given of the intention to circulate a petition 
affecting the Board of Directors of the ______ (name of the 
district). The petition proposes that ______ (description of the 
proposal)." 
 
   (c) Within five days after the date of publication, the proponents 
shall file with the secretary of the board of directors a copy of 
the notice together with an affidavit made by a representative of the 
newspaper in which the notice was published certifying to the fact 
of publication. 
   (d) After the filing required pursuant to subdivision (c), the 
petition may be circulated for signatures. 
   (e) Sections 100 and 104 of the Elections Code shall govern the 
signing of the petition and the format of the petition. 
   (f) A petition may consist of a single instrument or separate 
counterparts. The proponents shall file the petition, together with 
all counterparts, with the secretary of the board of directors. The 
secretary shall not accept a petition for filing unless the 
signatures have been secured within six months of the date on which 
the first signature was obtained and the proponents submitted the 
petition to the secretary for filing within 60 days after the last 
signature was obtained. 
   (g) Within 30 days after the date of filing a petition, the 
secretary of the board of directors shall cause the petition to be 
examined by the county elections official, in accordance with 
Sections 9113 to 9115, inclusive, of the Elections Code, and shall 
prepare a certificate of sufficiency indicating whether the petition 
is signed by the requisite number of signers. 
   (h) If the certificate of the secretary shows the petition to be 
insufficient, the secretary shall immediately give notice by 
certified mail of the insufficiency to the proponents. That mailed 
notice shall state in what amount the petition is insufficient. 
Within 15 days after the date of the notice of insufficiency, the 
proponents may file with the secretary a supplemental petition 
bearing additional signatures. 
   (i) Within 10 days after the date of filing a supplemental 
petition, the secretary shall examine the supplemental petition and 
certify the results in writing of his or her examination. 
   (j) The secretary shall sign and date a certificate of 
sufficiency. That certificate shall also state the minimum signature 
requirements for a sufficient petition and show the results of the 
secretary's examination. The secretary shall mail a copy of the 
certificate of sufficiency to the proponents. 
   (k) Once the proponents have filed a sufficient petition, the 
board of directors shall take the actions required pursuant to 
Section 5785 or 5785.3. 
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Powers and Duties 

5786.  A district may: 
   (a) Organize, promote, conduct, and advertise programs of 
community recreation, including, but not limited to, parks and open 
space, parking, transportation, and other related services that 
improve the community's quality of life. 
   (b) Establish systems of recreation and recreation facilities, 
including, but not limited to, parks and open space. 
   (c) Acquire, construct, improve, maintain, and operate recreation 
facilities, including, but not limited to, parks and open space, both 
inside and beyond the district's boundaries. 
 
5786.1.  A district shall have and may exercise all rights and 
powers, expressed or implied, necessary to carry out the purposes and 
intent of this chapter, including, but not limited to, the following 
powers: 
   (a) To sue and be sued. 
   (b) To acquire any real or personal property within or outside the 
district, to hold, manage, occupy, dispose of, convey and encumber 
the property, and to create a leasehold interest in the property for 
the benefit of the district. 
   (c) To acquire any real or personal property by eminent domain 
within the boundaries of the district, pursuant to Section 5786.5. 
   (d) To appoint necessary employees, to define their qualifications 
and duties, and to provide a schedule of compensation for 
performance of their duties. 
   (e) To engage counsel and other professional services. 
   (f) To enter into and perform all necessary contracts pursuant to 
Article 53.5 (commencing with Section 20815) of Chapter 1 of Part 3 
of the Public Contract Code. 
   (g) To borrow money, give security therefor, and purchase on 
contract, as provided in this chapter. 
   (h) To adopt a seal and alter it at pleasure. 
   (i) To adopt ordinances following the procedures of Article 7 
(commencing with Section 25120) of Chapter 1 of Part 2 of Division 2 
of Title 3 of the Government Code. 
   (j) To adopt and enforce rules and regulations for the 
administration, operation, use, and maintenance of the recreation 
facilities, programs, and services listed in Section 5786. 
   (k) To enter joint powers agreements pursuant to the Joint 
Exercise of Powers Act, Chapter 5 (commencing with Section 6500) of 
Division 7 of Title 1 of the Government Code. 
   (l) To provide insurance pursuant to Part 6 (commencing with 
Section 989) of Division 3.6 of Title 1 of the Government Code. 
   (m) To perform any acts necessary to carry out the provisions of 
this chapter. 
 
5786.3.  When acquiring, improving, or using any real property, a 
district shall comply with Article 5 (commencing with Section 53090) 
of Chapter 1 of Part 1 of Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government 
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Code, and Article 7 (commencing with Section 65400) of Chapter 1 of 
Division 1 of Title 7 of the Government Code. 
 
 
 
5786.5.  (a) If a district was formed without the power of eminent 
domain, the district shall not exercise eminent domain to acquire any 
real or personal property, except as provided by subdivision (d). 
   (b) If a district was formed with the power to acquire any real or 
personal property by eminent domain within the boundaries of the 
district, the district shall comply with the requirements of the 
Eminent Domain Law, Title 7 (commencing with Section 1230.010) of 
Part 3 of the Code of Civil Procedure. 
   (c) In addition to the requirements imposed by subdivision (b), 
before a district may exercise the power of eminent domain, it shall 
first obtain the approval of the city council if the property is 
located in incorporated territory or the county board of supervisors 
if the property is located in unincorporated territory. The district 
shall notify the property owner of the district's request to the city 
council or county board of supervisors. The district shall mail the 
notice to the property owner at least 20 days before the date on 
which the city council or county board of supervisors will act on the 
district's request. 
   (d) (1) If a district was formed with the power to acquire real or 
personal property by the power of eminent domain, it shall not 
exercise that power if a majority of the voters voting upon the 
question are in favor of the question at a general district or 
special election. If a district was formed without the power to 
acquire real or personal property by the power of eminent domain, it 
may exercise that power if a majority of the voters voting upon the 
question are in favor of the question at a general district or 
special election. 
   (2) The board of directors may adopt a resolution placing the 
question on the ballot. Alternatively, upon receipt of a petition 
signed by at least 25 percent of the registered voters of the 
district, the board of directors shall adopt a resolution placing the 
question on the ballot. 
   (3) If the question is submitted to the voters at a general 
district election, the notice required by Section 12112 of the 
Elections Code shall contain a statement of the question to appear on 
the ballot. If the question is submitted to the voters at a special 
election, the notice of election and ballot shall contain a statement 
of the question. 
   (4) Before circulating any petition pursuant to this subdivision, 
the proponents shall publish a notice of intention which shall 
include a written statement not to exceed 500 words in length, 
setting forth the reasons for the proposal. The notice shall be 
published pursuant to Section 6061 of the Government Code in one or 
more newspapers of general circulation within the district. If the 
district is located in more than one county, publication of the 
notice shall be made in at least one newspaper of general circulation 
in each county. 
   (5) The notice shall be signed by at least one, but not more than 
three, proponents and shall be in substantially the following form: 
                      "Notice of Intent to Circulate Petition 
   Notice is hereby given of the intention to circulate a petition 
affecting power of eminent domain of the ______ (name of the 
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district). The petition proposes that ______ (description of the 
proposal)." 
 
   (6) Within five days after the date of publication, the proponents 
shall file with the secretary of the board of directors a copy of 
the notice together with an affidavit made by a representative of the 
newspaper in which the notice was published certifying to the fact 
of publication. After the filing, the petition may be circulated for 
signatures. 
   (7) Sections 100 and 104 of the Elections Code shall govern the 
signing of the petition and the format of the petition. A petition 
may consist of a single instrument or separate counterparts. The 
proponents shall file the petition, together with all counterparts, 
with the secretary of the board of directors. The secretary shall not 
accept a petition for filing unless the signatures have been secured 
within six months of the date on which the first signature was 
obtained and the proponents submitted the petition to the secretary 
for filing within 60 days after the last signature was obtained. 
   (8) Within 30 days after the date of filing a petition, the 
secretary of the board of directors shall cause the petition to be 
examined by the county elections official, in accordance with 
Sections 9113 to 9115, inclusive, of the Elections Code, and shall 
prepare a certificate of sufficiency indicating whether the petition 
is signed by the requisite number of signers. 
   (9) If the certificate of the secretary shows the petition to be 
insufficient, the secretary shall immediately give notice by 
certified mail of the insufficiency to the proponents. That mailed 
notice shall state in what amount the petition is insufficient. 
Within 15 days after the date of the notice of insufficiency, the 
proponents may file with the secretary a supplemental petition 
bearing additional signatures. 
   (10) Within 10 days after the date of filing a supplemental 
petition, the secretary shall examine the supplemental petition and 
certify the results in writing of his or her examination. 
   (11) The secretary shall sign and date a certificate of 
sufficiency. That certificate shall also state the minimum signature 
requirements for a sufficient petition and show the results of the 
secretary's examination. The secretary shall mail a copy of the 
certificate of sufficiency to the proponents. 
   (12) Once the proponents have filed a sufficient petition, the 
board of directors shall adopt the resolution required by paragraph 
(2). 
 
5786.7.  Notwithstanding any other provision of law: 
   (a) If a majority of the voters voting on the question at a 
general district or special district election are in favor, the 
Parker Dam Recreation and Park District may do all of the following: 
   (1) Purchase or lease electric power from any public agency or 
private entity for use within the district's boundaries. 
   (2) Acquire water and water rights and do any act necessary to 
furnish sufficient water for beneficial use within the district's 
boundaries. 
   (3) Sell, dispose of, and distribute water and electric power for 
use within the district's boundaries. 
   (4) Provide street lighting facilities and services. 
   (b) Provided that the authority to exercise these powers is 
approved by the local agency formation commission and conforms to 
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Article XIII C of the California Constitution, the Camp Meeker 
Recreation and Park District may exercise the powers of a county 
water district pursuant to: 
   (1) Article 1 (commencing with Section 31000) to Article 9 
(commencing with Section 31100), inclusive, of Part 5 of Division 12 
of the Water Code. 
   (2) Part 6 (commencing with Section 31300) of Division 12 of the 
Water Code. 
   (3) Part 7 (commencing with Section 31650) of Division 12 of the 
Water Code. 
   (c) The Coachella Valley Recreation and Park District and the 
Hesperia Recreation and Park District may provide street lighting 
facilities and services. 
   (d) The Lucerne Recreation and Park District may exercise any of 
the powers, functions, and duties of a fire protection district 
pursuant to the Fire Protection District Law of 1987, Part 3 
(commencing with Section 13800) of Division 12 of the Health and 
Safety Code. 
 
5786.9.  (a) A district shall have perpetual succession. 
   (b) A board of directors may, by a four-fifths vote of its total 
membership, adopt a resolution to change the name of the district. 
The resolution shall comply with the requirements of Chapter 23 
(commencing with Section 7530) of Division 7 of Title 1 of the 
Government Code. The board of directors shall not change the name of 
the district to the name of any living individual. Within 10 days of 
its adoption, the board of directors shall file a copy of its 
resolution with the Secretary of State, the county clerk, the board 
of supervisors, and the local agency formation commission of each 
county in which the district is located. 
   (c) A district may destroy a record pursuant to Chapter 7 
(commencing with Section 60200) of Division 1 of Title 6 of the 
Government Code. 
 
5786.11.  (a) A district may cooperate with any city, county, 
special district, school district, state agency, or federal agency to 
carry out the purposes and intent of this chapter. To that end, a 
district may enter into agreements with those other public agencies 
to do any and all things necessary or convenient in carrying out the 
purposes and intent of this chapter. 
   (b) A district may jointly acquire, construct, improve, maintain, 
and operate recreation facilities and programs of community 
recreation with any other public agency. Nothing in this chapter 
shall be construed to prohibit any joint or cooperative action with 
other public agencies. 
 
5786.13.  A district may contract with other public agencies to 
provide recreation facilities and programs of community recreation 
within the district's boundaries. A district may contract with other 
public agencies to provide recreation facilities and programs of 
community recreation within the boundaries of other public agencies. 
 
5786.15.  (a) Each district shall adopt policies and procedures, 
including bidding regulations, governing the purchase of supplies and 
equipment. Each district shall adopt these policies and procedures 
by rule or regulation pursuant to Article 7 (commencing with Section 
54201) of Chapter 5 of Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government Code. 
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   (b) A district may request the Department of General Services to 
make purchases of materials, equipment, or supplies on its behalf 
pursuant to Section 10324 of the Public Contract Code. 
   (c) A district may request the purchasing agent of the principal 
county to make purchases of materials, equipment, or supplies on its 
behalf, pursuant to Article 7 (commencing with Section 25500) of 
Chapter 5 of Division 2 of Title 3 of the Government Code. 
   (d) A district may request the purchasing agent of the principal 
county to contract with persons to provide recreation facilities and 
programs of community recreation, pursuant to Article 7 (commencing 
with Section 25500) of Chapter 5 of Division 2 of Title 3 of the 
Government Code. The district shall be responsible for and maintain 
control over those recreational facilities and programs of community 
recreation. 
   (e) A district may lease or rent private vehicles or equipment 
owned by district employees. 
 
5786.17.  (a) Violation of any rule, regulation, or ordinance 
adopted by a board of directors is a misdemeanor punishable pursuant 
to Section 19 of the Penal Code. 
   (b) Any citation issued by a district for violation of a rule, 
regulation, or ordinance adopted by a board of directors may be 
processed as an infraction pursuant to subdivision (d) of Section 17 
of the Penal Code. 
   (c) To protect property and to preserve the peace at recreation 
facilities and other property owned or managed by a district, the 
board of directors may confer on designated uniformed district 
employees the power to issue citations for misdemeanor and infraction 
violations of state law, city or county ordinances, or district 
rules, regulations, or ordinances when the violation is committed 
within a recreation facility and in the presence of the employee 
issuing the citation. District employees shall issue citations 
pursuant to Chapter 5C (commencing with Section 853.5) of Title 3 of 
Part 2 of the Penal Code. 
 
5786.19.  (a) The Meyers-Milias-Brown Act, Chapter 10 (commencing 
with Section 3500) of Division 4 of Title 1 of the Government Code 
applies to all districts. 
   (b) A board of directors may adopt an ordinance establishing an 
employee relations system which may include, but is not limited to, a 
civil service system or a merit system. 
   (c) With the prior permission of the board of supervisors of the 
principal county, or in the case of a district which contains no 
unincorporated territory with the prior permission of the city 
council, a board of directors may adopt an ordinance that makes the 
employees of the district subject to the employee relations system of 
the principal county or that city. The board of directors may adopt 
an ordinance that withdraws the employees of the district from the 
employee relations system of the principal county or that city. A 
district in which the employees of the district are subject to the 
employee relations system of the principal county or that city shall 
receive employee relations services at cost from the county or city. 
 
5786.21.  If a county board of supervisors has appointed itself as 
the board of directors and the county has by ordinance provided a 
civil service system: 
   (a) A county employee holding a classified civil service position 
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for which eligibility has been established by a competitive 
examination and certification, and which is similar in grade or class 
to a district position, shall, at the district's request, be 
certified by the county civil service commission as being eligible to 
transfer to and hold that position in the district with the same 
status and without further examination. 
   (b) A district employee holding a classified civil service 
position for which eligibility has been established by a competitive 
examination and certification, and that is similar in grade or class 
to a county position, shall, at the county's request, be certified by 
the county civil service commission as being eligible to transfer to 
and hold that position in the county with the same status and 
without further examination. 
   (c) Any person entitled to participate in promotional examinations 
for classified civil service positions in either the county or the 
district shall be entitled to participate in promotional examinations 
for classified civil service positions for both the county and the 
district, pursuant to the civil service commission's rules, and to be 
certified for those positions by the county civil service commission 
or board of supervisors, and to be appointed to those positions. 
 
5786.23.  (a) This section shall apply only to a district where all 
of the following apply: 
   (1) The county board of supervisors has appointed itself as the 
board of directors. 
   (2) The county has by ordinance provided a civil service system. 
   (3) The county operates under a freeholders' charter that requires 
that in the fixing of salaries or wages for county employees subject 
to the county's civil service system, the board of supervisors shall 
provide a salary or wage at least equal to the prevailing salary or 
wage for the same quality of service rendered to private persons 
under similar employment, if the prevailing salary or wage can be 
ascertained. 
   (b) In fixing the salary or wage for district employees subject to 
the county's civil service system, the board of directors shall 
provide a salary or wage equal to the salary or wage paid to county 
employees for the same quality of service. 
 
5786.25.  A board of directors may require any employee or officer 
to be bonded. The district shall pay the cost of the bonds. 
 
5786.27.  A board of directors may provide for any programs for the 
benefit of its employees and members of the board of directors 
pursuant to Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 53200) of Part 1 of 
Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government Code. 
 
5786.29.  A district may authorize the members of its board of 
directors and its employees to attend professional or vocational 
meetings and pay their actual and necessary traveling and incidental 
expenses while on official business. 
 
5786.31.  Whenever the boundaries of a district or a zone change, 
the district shall comply with Chapter 8 (commencing with Section 
54900) of Part 1 of Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government Code. 
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Elections 

5787.  Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, districts are 
subject to the Uniform District Election Law, Part 4 (commencing with 
Section 10500) of Division 10 of the Elections Code. 
 
5787.1.  A board of directors may require that the election of 
members to the board of directors shall be held on the same day as 
the statewide general election pursuant to Section 10404 of the 
Elections Code. 
 
5787.3.  If the proposition on the question of formation fails, the 
county or counties shall pay the expenses of the election. If the 
proposition on the question of formation passes, the expense shall be 
a charge against the district and repaid to the county or counties 
from the first moneys collected by the district. The expense of all 
other elections shall be a charge against the district. 

Finance 

5788.  On or before July 1 of each year, the board of directors 
shall adopt a preliminary budget that shall conform to the accounting 
and budgeting procedures for special districts contained in 
Subchapter 3 (commencing with Section 1031.1) of, and Article 1 
(commencing with Section 1121) of Subchapter 4 of Division 2 of Title 
2 of the California Code of Regulations. The board of directors may 
divide the preliminary budget into categories, including, but not 
limited to: 
   (a) Maintenance and operation. 
   (b) Employee compensation. 
   (c) Capital outlay. 
   (d) Interest and redemption for indebtedness. 
   (e) Restricted reserve for capital outlay. 
   (f) Restricted reserve for contingencies. 
   (g) Unallocated general reserve. 
 
5788.1.  (a) On or before July 1 of each year, the board of 
directors shall publish a notice stating all of the following: 
   (1) That it has adopted a preliminary budget that is available for 
inspection at a time and place within the district specified in the 
notice. 
   (2) The date, time, and place when the board of directors will 
meet to adopt the final budget and that any person may appear and be 
heard regarding any item in the budget or regarding the addition of 
other items. 
   (b) The board of directors shall publish the notice at least two 
weeks before the hearing in at least one newspaper of general 
circulation in the district pursuant to Section 6061 of the 
Government Code. 
 
5788.3.  At the time and place specified for the meeting, any person 
may appear and be heard regarding any item in the budget or 
regarding the addition of other items. The hearing on the budget may 
be continued from time to time. 
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5788.5.  On or before August 30 of each year, after making any 
changes in the preliminary budget, the board of directors shall adopt 
a final budget. The board of directors shall forward a copy of the 
final budget to the auditor of each county in which the district is 
located. 
 
5788.7.  At any regular meeting or properly noticed special meeting 
after the adoption of its final budget, the board of directors may 
adopt a resolution amending the budget and ordering the transfer of 
funds between categories, other than transfers from the restricted 
reserve for capital outlay and the restricted reserve for 
contingencies. 
 
5788.9.  (a) In its annual budget, the board of directors may 
establish a restricted reserve for capital outlay and a restricted 
reserve for contingencies. When the board of directors establishes a 
restricted reserve, it shall declare the exclusive purposes for which 
the funds in the reserve may be spent. The funds in the restricted 
reserve shall be spent only for the exclusive purposes for which the 
board of directors established the restricted reserve. The reserves 
shall be maintained according to generally accepted accounting 
principles. 
   (b) Any time after the establishment of a restricted reserve, the 
board of directors may transfer any funds to that restricted reserve. 
   (c) If the board of directors finds that the funds in a restricted 
reserve are no longer required for the purpose for which the 
restricted reserve was established, the board of directors may, by a 
four-fifths vote of the total membership of the board of directors, 
discontinue the restricted reserve or transfer any funds that are no 
longer required from the restricted reserve to the district's general 
fund. 
 
5788.11.  On or before July 1 of each year, the board of directors 
shall adopt a resolution establishing its appropriations limit and 
make other necessary determinations for the following fiscal year 
pursuant to Article XIII B of the California Constitution and 
Division 9 (commencing with Section 7900) of Title 1 of the 
Government Code. 
 
5788.13.  The auditor of each county in which a district is located 
shall allocate to the district its share of property tax revenue 
pursuant to Chapter 6 (commencing with Section 95) of Part 0.5 of 
Division 1 of the Revenue and Taxation Code. 
 
5788.15.  On or before July 1 of any year, the city council of a 
city which is located wholly or partially within a district may adopt 
a resolution ordering the transfer of funds from the city to the 
district in an amount equal to the entire or partial amount of 
property tax revenue that would have been allocated to the district 
from the territory that is located both in the city and the district. 
The city shall file certified copies of its resolution with the 
district and the county auditor. Pursuant to Section 96.8 of the 
Revenue and Taxation Code, the county auditor shall compute and 
implement an effective tax rate reduction. A city's decision to pay 
funds to a district in lieu of property tax revenues is effective 
only for the fiscal year for which it is made. 
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5788.17.  (a) A district may accept any revenue, money, grants, 
goods, or services from any federal, state, regional, or local agency 
or from any person for any lawful purpose of the district. 
   (b) In addition to any other existing authority, a district may 
borrow money and incur indebtedness pursuant to Article 7 (commencing 
with Section 53820), Article 7.5 (commencing with Section 53840), 
Article 7.6 (commencing with Section 53850), and Article 7.7 
(commencing with Section 53859) of Chapter 4 of Part 1 of Division 2 
of Title 5 of the Government Code. 
 
5788.19.  A local agency may loan any of its available funds to a 
district. 
 
5788.21.  (a) A district may acquire any necessary real property by 
borrowing money or purchasing on contract pursuant to this section. 
That indebtedness shall be in addition to any bonded indebtedness 
authorized by the voters. 
   (b) The amount of indebtedness shall not exceed an amount equal to 
two times the actual income from property tax revenues received 
pursuant to Section 5788.13 for the fiscal year preceding the year in 
which the indebtedness is incurred. Any indebtedness shall be repaid 
within 10 years from the date on which it is incurred. An 
indebtedness shall bear interest at a rate which shall not exceed the 
rate permitted under Article 7 (commencing with Section 53530) of 
Chapter 3 of Part 1 of Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government Code. 
   (c) Each indebtedness shall be authorized by a resolution adopted 
by a four-fifths vote of the total membership of the board of 
directors and shall be evidenced by a promissory note or contract 
signed by the chair and the secretary or the clerk of the board of 
directors. 
 
5788.23.  (a) All claims for money or damages against a district are 
governed by Part 3 (commencing with Section 900) and Part 4 
(commencing with Section 940) of Division 3.6 of Title 1 of the 
Government Code. 
   (b) All claims against a district shall be audited, allowed, and 
paid by the board of directors by warrants drawn on the treasurer. 
   (c) As an alternative to subdivision (b), the board of directors 
may instruct the county auditor to audit, allow, and draw his or her 
warrant on the county treasurer for all legal claims presented to him 
or her and authorized by the board of directors. 
   (d) The treasurer shall pay the warrants in the order in which 
they are presented. 
   (e) If a warrant is presented for payment and the treasurer cannot 
pay it for want of funds in the account on which it is drawn, the 
treasurer shall endorse the warrant, "NOT PAID BECAUSE OF 
INSUFFICIENT FUNDS" and sign his or her name and the date and time 
the warrant was presented. From that time until it is paid, the 
warrant bears interest at the maximum rate permitted pursuant to 
Article 7 (commencing with Section 53530) of Chapter 3 of Part 1 of 
Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government Code. 
 
5788.25.  (a) The board of directors shall provide for regular 
audits of the district's accounts and records pursuant to Section 
26909 of the Government Code. 
   (b) The board of directors shall provide for the annual financial 
reports to the Controller pursuant to Article 9 (commencing with 
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Section 53890) of Chapter 4 of Part 1 of Division 2 of Title 5 of the 
Government Code. 
 

Alternative Revenues 
 
5789.  Whenever a board of directors determines that the amount of 
revenue available to the district or any of its zones is inadequate 
to meet the costs of providing facilities, programs, and services 
pursuant to Section 5786, the board of directors may raise revenues 
pursuant to this article or any other provision of law. 
 
5789.1.  A district may levy special taxes pursuant to: 
   (a) Article 3.5 (commencing with Section 50075) of Chapter 1 of 
Part 1 of Division 1 of Title 5 of the Government Code. The special 
taxes shall be applied uniformly to all taxpayers or all real 
property within the district, except that unimproved property may be 
taxed at a lower rate than improved property. 
   (b) The Mello-Roos Community Facilities Act of 1982, Chapter 2.5 
(commencing with Section 53311) of Part 1 of Division 2 of Title 5 of 
the Government Code. 
 
5789.3.  A district may levy special benefit assessments consistent 
with the requirements of Article XIII D of the California 
Constitution to finance capital improvements, including, but not 
limited to, special benefit assessments levied pursuant to: 
   (a) The Improvement Act of 1911, Division 7 (commencing with 
Section 5000) of the Streets and Highways Code. 
   (b) The Improvement Bond Act of 1915, Division 15 (commencing with 
Section 8500) of the Streets and Highways Code. 
   (c) The Municipal Improvement Act of 1913, Division 12 (commencing 
with Section 10000) of the Streets and Highways Code. 
   (d) The Landscaping and Lighting Assessment Act of 1972, Part 2 
(commencing with Section 22500) of Division 15 of the Streets and 
Highways Code. 
   (e) Any other statutory authorization enacted in the future. 
 
5789.5.  (a) A board of directors may charge a fee to cover the cost 
of any service which the district provides or the cost of enforcing 
any regulation for which the fee is charged. No fee shall exceed the 
costs reasonably borne by the district in providing the service or 
enforcing the regulation for which the fee is charged. 
   (b) Before imposing or increasing any fee for property-related 
services, a board of directors shall follow the procedures in Section 
6 of Article XIII D of the California Constitution. 
   (c) A board of directors may charge residents or taxpayers of the 
district a fee authorized by this section which is less than the fee 
which it charges to nonresidents or nontaxpayers of the district. 
   (d) A board of directors may authorize district employees to waive 
the payment, in whole or in part, of a fee authorized by this 
section when the board of directors determines that payment would not 
be in the public interest. Before authorizing any waiver, a board of 
directors shall adopt a resolution which specifies the policies and 
procedures governing waivers. 
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General Obligation Bonds 
 
5790.  (a) Whenever a board of directors determines that it is 
necessary to incur a general obligation bonded indebtedness for the 
acquisition or improvement of real property or for funding or 
refunding of any outstanding indebtedness, the board of directors 
shall adopt a resolution making determinations and calling an 
election on a proposition to incur indebtedness. 
   (b) The amount of the bonds to be issued shall not exceed the 
amount specified in the resolution calling the election. 
   (c) A district shall not incur bonded indebtedness that exceeds 10 
percent of the assessed value of all taxable property in the 
district at the time the bonds are issued. 
 
5790.1.  The resolution shall state: 
   (a) The purpose for which the proposed debt is to be incurred, 
which may include expenses for the authorization, issuance, and sale 
of bonds. 
   (b) The amount of the debt to be incurred. 
   (c) The maximum term of the bonds, not to exceed 30 years. 
   (d) The maximum rate of interest to be paid, not to exceed the 
maximum rate permitted pursuant to Article 7 (commencing with Section 
53530) of Chapter 3 of Part 1 of Division 2 of Title 5 of the 
Government Code. 
   (e) The measure to be submitted to the voters. 
   (f) The date the election will be held. 
   (g) Any other matters that are required pursuant to Article 1.5 
(commencing with Section 53410) of Chapter 3 of Part 1 of Division 2 
of Title 5 of the Government Code. 
   (h) Any other matters that are required pursuant to the Uniform 
District Election Law, Part 4 (commencing with Section 10500) of 
Division 10 of the Elections Code. 
 
5790.3.  (a) The election shall be conducted pursuant to the Uniform 
District Election Law, Part 4 (commencing with Section 10500) of 
Division 10 of the Elections Code. 
   (b) If two-thirds of the voters voting on the proposition favor 
incurring the indebtedness and issuing the bonds, the board of 
directors may incur the indebtedness and issue the bonds. 
 
5790.5.  (a) The board of directors may provide for the issuance of 
bonds in any amounts, in any series, and on any terms, provided that 
they do not exceed the limits approved by the voters. 
   (b) The board of directors shall adopt a resolution prescribing 
the form and denomination of the bonds. The resolution shall specify 
the dates on which all or any part of the principal shall become due 
and payable. The payment of the first installment or principal may be 
deferred for a maximum period not to exceed five years from the date 
on which the board of directors issues the first bonds or first 
bonds in each series. 
   (c) The bonds shall be dated, numbered consecutively, and signed 
by the chair of the board of directors and the treasurer. Signatures 
may be facsimiles and may be mechanically reproduced by any means, 
provided that one of the signatures shall be signed by hand. If the 
chair of the board of directors or the treasurer whose signature 
appears on a bond ceases to hold that office before the delivery of 
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the bonds to the purchaser, the signature is nevertheless valid for 
all purposes connected with that bond. 
   (d) The board of directors may provide for the call and redemption 
of bonds before their maturity at times and prices and upon any 
other terms as it specifies. 
 
5790.7.  (a) Before selling the bonds, the board of directors shall 
give notice inviting sealed bids. At a minimum, the board of 
directors shall publish notice at least once in a newspaper of 
general circulation in the district at least 10 days before the 
deadline for receiving the bids. 
   (b) The board of directors shall award the sale of the bonds to 
the highest responsible bidder. 
   (c) If the board of directors does not receive any bids or if it 
determines that the bids received are not satisfactory as to price or 
responsibility of the bidders, the board of directors may reject all 
bids, if any, and either readvertise or sell the bonds at private 
sale. 
 
5790.9.  Any general obligation bonds issued by a district shall 
have the same force, value, and use as bonds issued by a city and the 
bonds and interest on the bonds are exempt from all taxation within 
the State of California. 
 
5790.11.  (a) All premiums and accrued interest received from the 
sale of the bonds shall be deposited with the treasurer in a special 
bond service fund to be used for the payment of the principal of and 
interest on the bonds, and the remainder of the proceeds of the bonds 
shall be placed to the credit of the proper improvement fund and 
applied exclusively to the purposes stated in the proposition 
approved by the voters. 
   (b) When the purpose has been accomplished, any moneys remaining 
in the improvement fund shall be transferred to the special bond 
fund. When the purpose has been accomplished and all principal and 
interest on the bonds have been paid, any balance of money then 
remaining shall be transferred to the district's general fund. 
 
5790.13.  For any bond approved by the voters on or after January 1, 
2001, the treasurer shall file the annual report required pursuant 
to Article 1.5 (commencing with Section 53410) of Chapter 3 of Part 1 
of Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government Code. 
 
5790.15.  (a) After incurring a general obligation indebtedness, and 
annually thereafter until the indebtedness is paid or until there is 
a sum in the district treasury in a special bond service fund set 
apart for that purpose that is sufficient to meet all payments of 
principal and interest on that indebtedness as it becomes due, the 
board of directors shall adopt a resolution directing the county tax 
collector to levy a tax on behalf of the district. 
   (b) The tax shall be in addition to all other taxes levied by and 
for the district and shall be collected in the same manner and at the 
same time as county taxes. A county may recover its costs as 
provided in Section 29142 of the Government Code. 
   (c) The rate of the tax shall be fixed to result in proceeds that 
are sufficient to pay any principal and interest that will become due 
before the next proceeds of a tax to be levied will be available. 
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5790.17.  If a district dissolves after incurring a general 
obligation indebtedness, the property in the territory that 
constituted the district at the time of its dissolution shall 
continue to be subject to tax sufficient to pay any principal, 
interest, and any other amounts owning on account of that obligation, 
as they become due. Any order of dissolution pursuant to the 
Cortese-Knox-Hertzberg Local Government Reorganization Act of 2000, 
Part 1 (commencing with Section 56000) of Division 3 of Title 5 of 
the Government Code shall impose that obligation. 
 

Zones 
 
5791.  (a) Whenever a board of directors determines that it is in 
the public interest to provide different services, to provide 
different levels of service, or to raise additional revenues within 
specific areas of the district, it may form one or more zones 
pursuant to this article. 
   (b) The board of directors shall initiate proceedings for the 
formation of a new zone by adopting a resolution that does all of the 
following: 
   (1) States that the proposal is made pursuant to this article. 
   (2) Sets forth a description of the boundaries of the territory to 
be included in the zone. 
   (3) States the different services, different levels of service, or 
additional revenues that the zone will provide. 
   (4) Sets forth the methods by which those services or levels of 
service will be financed. 
   (5) States the reasons for forming the zone. 
   (6) Proposes a name or number for the zone. 
   (c) A proposal to form a new zone may also be initiated by a 
petition signed by not less than 10 percent of the registered voters 
residing within the proposed zone. The petition shall contain all of 
the matters required by subdivision (b). 
   (d) Upon the adoption of a resolution or the receipt of a valid 
petition, the board of directors shall fix the date, time, and place 
for the public hearing on the formation of the zone. The board of 
directors shall publish notice of the hearing, including the 
information required by subdivision (b), pursuant to Section 6061 of 
the Government Code in one or more newspapers of general circulation 
in the district. The board of directors shall mail the notice at 
least 20 days before the date of the hearing to all owners of 
property within the proposed zone. The board of directors shall post 
the notice in at least three public places within the territory of 
the proposed zone. 
 
5791.1.  (a) At the hearing, the board of directors shall hear and 
consider any protests to the formation of the zone. If, at the 
conclusion of the hearing, the board of directors determines either 
(1) that more than 50 percent of the total number of voters residing 
within the proposed zone have filed written objections to the 
formation or (2) that property owners who own more than 50 percent of 
the assessed value of all taxable property in the proposed zone have 
filed written objections to the formation, then the board of 
directors shall terminate the proceedings. If the board of directors 
determines that the written objections have been filed by 50 percent 
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or less of those voters or property owners, then the board of 
directors may proceed to form the zone. 
   (b) If the resolution or petition proposes that the zone use 
special taxes, benefit assessments, fees, or general obligation bonds 
to finance its purposes, the board of directors shall proceed 
according to law. If the voters or property owners do not approve 
those funding methods, the zone shall not be formed. 
 
5791.3.  A board of directors may change the boundaries of a zone or 
dissolve a zone by following the procedures in Sections 5791 and 
5791.1. 
 
5791.5.  A local agency formation commission shall have no power or 
duty to review and approve or disapprove a proposal to form a zone, a 
proposal to change the boundaries of a zone, or a proposal to 
dissolve a zone. 
 
5791.7.  (a) As determined by the board of directors, a zone may 
provide any service at any level within its boundaries that the 
district may provide. 
   (b) As determined by the board of directors and pursuant to the 
requirements of this chapter, a zone may exercise any fiscal powers 
within its boundaries that the district may exercise. 
   (c) Any special taxes, benefit assessments, fees, or general 
obligation bonds that are intended solely for the support of services 
within a zone shall be levied, assessed, and charged within the 
boundaries of the zone. 
   (d) A zone shall not incur a bonded indebtedness that exceeds the 
limit specified in subdivision (c) of Section 5790. Any bonded 
indebtedness of the entire district shall be included in computing 
that limit. 
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GOVERNMENT CODE  
SECTION 56650-56668.5  
 
 
 
56650.  Commission proceedings for a change of organization or a 
reorganization may be initiated by petition or by resolution of 
application in accordance with this chapter. 
 
56651.  Commission proceedings shall be deemed initiated on the date 
a petition or resolution of application is accepted for filing and a 
certificate of filing is issued by the executive officer of the 
commission of the county in which the affected territory is located. 
 
56652.  Each application shall be in the form as the commission may 
prescribe and shall contain all of the following information: 
   (a) A petition or resolution of application initiating the 
proposal. 
   (b) A statement of the nature of each proposal. 
   (c) A map and description, acceptable to the executive officer, of 
the boundaries of the subject territory for each proposed change of 
organization or reorganization. 
   (d) Any data and information as may be required by any regulation 
of the commission. 
   (e) Any additional data and information, as may be required by the 
executive officer, pertaining to any of the matters or factors which 
may be considered by the commission. 
   (f) The names of the officers or persons, not to exceed three in 
number, who are to be furnished with copies of the report by the 
executive officer and who are to be given mailed notice of the 
hearing. 
 
56653.  (a) Whenever a local agency or school district submits a 
resolution of application for a change of organization or 
reorganization pursuant to this part, the local agency shall submit 
with the resolution of application a plan for providing services 
within the affected territory. 
   (b) The plan for providing services shall include all of the 
following information and any additional information required by the 
commission or the executive officer: 
   (1) An enumeration and description of the services to be extended 
to the affected territory. 
   (2) The level and range of those services. 
   (3) An indication of when those services can feasibly be extended 
to the affected territory. 
   (4) An indication of any improvement or upgrading of structures, 
roads, sewer or water facilities, or other conditions the local 
agency would impose or require within the affected territory if the 
change of organization or reorganization is completed. 
   (5) Information with respect to how those services will be 
financed. 
 
56654.  (a) A proposal for a change of organization or a 
reorganization may be made by the adoption of a resolution of 
application by the legislative body of an affected local agency, 



except as provided in subdivision (b). 
   (b) Notwithstanding Section 56700, a proposal for a change of 
organization that involves the exercise of new or different functions 
or classes of services, or the divestiture of the power to provide 
particular functions or classes of services, within all or part of 
the jurisdictional boundaries of a special district, shall only be 
initiated by the legislative body of that special district in 
accordance with Sections 56824.10, 56824.12, and 56824.14. 
   (c) At least 21 days before the adoption of the resolution, the 
legislative body may give mailed notice of its intention to adopt a 
resolution of application to the commission and to each interested 
agency and each subject agency. The notice shall generally describe 
the proposal and the affected territory. 
   (d) Except for the provisions regarding signers and signatures, a 
resolution of application shall contain all of the matters specified 
for a petition in Section 56700 and shall be submitted with a plan 
for services prepared pursuant to Section 56653. 
 
56655.  If two or more proposals pending before the commission 
conflict or in any way are inconsistent with each other, as 
determined by the commission, the commission may determine the 
relative priority for conducting any further proceedings based on any 
of those proposals. That determination shall be included in the 
terms and conditions imposed by the commission. In the absence of 
that determination, priority is given to that proceeding which shall 
be based upon the proposal first filed with the executive officer. 
 
56657.  Notwithstanding Section 56655, the commission shall not 
approve a proposal for incorporation, consolidation of districts, 
dissolution, merger, or establishment of a subsidiary district, or a 
reorganization that includes any of these changes of organization 
until it has considered any other change of organization which 
conflicts with the subject proposal and which was submitted to the 
commission within 60 days of the submission of the subject proposal. 
 
56658.  (a) Any petitioner or legislative body desiring to initiate 
proceedings shall submit an application to the executive officer of 
the principal county. 
   (b) (1) Immediately after receiving an application and before 
issuing a certificate of filing, the executive officer shall give 
mailed notice that the application has been received to each 
interested agency and each subject agency, the county committee on 
school district organization, and each school superintendent whose 
school district overlies the subject area. The notice shall generally 
describe the proposal and the affected territory. The executive 
officer shall not be required to give notice pursuant to this 
subdivision if a local agency has already given notice pursuant to 
subdivision (b) of Section 56654. 
   (2) It is the intent of the Legislature that an incorporation 
proposal shall be processed in a timely manner. With regard to an 
application that includes an incorporation, the executive officer 
shall immediately notify all affected local agencies and any 
applicable state agencies by mail and request the affected agencies 
to submit the required data to the commission within a reasonable 
timeframe established by the executive officer. Each affected agency 
shall respond to the executive officer within 15 days acknowledging 
receipt of the request. Each affected local agency and the officers 



and departments thereof shall submit the required data to the 
executive officer within the timelines established by the executive 
officer. Each affected state agency and the officers and departments 
thereof shall submit the required data to the executive officer 
within the timelines agreed upon by the executive officer and the 
affected state departments. 
   (c) If a special district is, or as a result of a proposal will 
be, located in more than one county, the executive officer of the 
principal county shall immediately give the executive officer of each 
other affected county mailed notice that the application has been 
received. The notice shall generally describe the proposal and the 
affected territory. 
   (d) Except when a commission is the lead agency pursuant to 
Section 21067 of the Public Resources Code, the executive officer 
shall determine within 30 days of receiving an application whether 
the application is complete and acceptable for filing or whether the 
application is incomplete. 
   (e) The executive officer shall not accept an application for 
filing and issue a certificate of filing for at least 20 days after 
giving the mailed notice required by subdivision (b). The executive 
officer shall not be required to comply with this subdivision in the 
case of an application which meets the requirements of Section 56663 
or in the case of an application for which a local agency has already 
given notice pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 56654. 
   (f) If the appropriate fees have been paid, an application shall 
be deemed accepted for filing if no determination has been made by 
the executive officer within the 30-day period. An executive officer 
shall accept for filing, and file, any application submitted in the 
form prescribed by the commission and containing all of the 
information and data required pursuant to Section 56652. 
   (g) When an application is accepted for filing, the executive 
officer shall immediately issue a certificate of filing to the 
applicant. A certificate of filing shall be in the form prescribed by 
the executive officer and shall specify the date upon which the 
proposal shall be heard by the commission. From the date of issuance 
of a certificate of filing, or the date upon which an application is 
deemed to have been accepted, whichever is earlier, an application 
shall be deemed filed pursuant to this division. 
   (h) If an application is determined not to be complete, the 
executive officer shall immediately transmit that determination to 
the applicant specifying those parts of the application which are 
incomplete and the manner in which they can be made complete. 
   (i) Following the issuance of the certificate of filing, the 
executive officer shall proceed to set the proposal for hearing and 
give published notice thereof as provided in this part. The date of 
the hearing shall be not more than 90 days after issuance of the 
certificate of filing or after the application is deemed to have been 
accepted, whichever is earlier. Notwithstanding Section 56106, the 
date for conducting the hearing, as determined pursuant to this 
subdivision, is mandatory. 
 
56660.  The executive officer shall give notice of any hearing by 
the commission by publication, as provided in Sections 56153 and 
56154, and by posting, as provided in Sections 56158 and 56159. 
 
 
 



56661.  To the extent that the commission maintains an Internet Web 
site, notice of all public hearings shall be made available in 
electronic format on that site. The executive officer shall also give 
mailed notice of any hearing by the commission, as provided in 
Sections 56155 to 56157, inclusive, by mailing notice of the hearing 
or transmitting by electronic mail, if available to the recipient, to 
all of the following persons and entities: 
   (a) To each affected local agency by giving notice to the 
legislative body and the executive officer of the agency. 
   (b) To the proponents, if any. 
   (c) To each person who has filed a written request for special 
notice with the executive officer. 
   (d) If the proposal is for any annexation or detachment, or for a 
reorganization providing for the formation of a new district, to each 
city within three miles of the exterior boundaries of the territory 
proposed to be annexed, detached, or formed into a new district. 
   (e) If the proposal is to incorporate a new city or for the 
formation of a district, to the affected county. 
   (f) If the proposal includes a change of organization or 
reorganization of a city or special district that provides or would 
provide structural fire protection services and all or part of the 
affected territory is a state responsibility area, as determined 
pursuant to Article 3 (commencing with Section 4125) of Chapter 1 of 
Part 2 of Division 4 of the Public Resources Code, to the Director of 
Forestry and Fire Protection. 
   (g) If the proposal would result in the annexation to a city of 
land that is subject to a contract executed pursuant to the 
Williamson Act (Chapter 7 (commencing with Section 51200) of Division 
1), to the Director of Conservation. 
   (h) To all landowners within the affected territory pursuant to 
the provisions of subdivision (d) of Section 56157. 
   (i) To all registered voters within the affected territory 
pursuant to the provisions of subdivision (f) of Section 56157. 
 
56662.  (a) The commission may make either of the following 
determinations without notice and hearing: 
   (1) Subject to the limitations of Section 56663, approval or 
disapproval of a proposal for an annexation, detachment, or 
reorganization which consists solely of annexations or detachments, 
or both. 
   (2) Subject to the limitations of Section 56663, approval or 
disapproval of the formation of a county service area. 
   (b) Except for the determinations authorized to be made by 
subdivision (a), the commission shall not make any determinations 
upon any proposal, plan of reorganization, or report and 
recommendation of a reorganization committee until after public 
hearing by the commission on that proposal, plan of reorganization, 
or report and recommendation of a reorganization committee. 
 
56663.  (a) If a petition for an annexation, a detachment, or a 
reorganization consisting solely of annexations or detachments, or 
both, or the formation of a county service area is signed by all of 
the owners of land within the affected territory of the proposed 
change of organization or reorganization, or if a resolution of 
application by a legislative body of an affected district, affected 
county, or affected city making a proposal for an annexation or 
detachment, or for a reorganization consisting solely of annexations 



or detachments, or both, or the formation of a county service area is 
accompanied by proof, satisfactory to the commission, that all the 
owners of land within the affected territory have given their written 
consent to that change of organization or reorganization, the 
commission may approve or disapprove the change of organization or 
reorganization, without notice and hearing by the commission. In 
those cases, the commission may also approve and conduct proceedings 
for the change of organization or reorganization under any of the 
following conditions: 
   (1) Without notice and hearing. 
   (2) Without an election. 
   (3) Without notice, hearing, or an election. 
   (b) The executive officer shall give any affected agency mailed 
notice of the filing of the petition or resolution of application 
initiating proceedings by the commission. The commission shall not, 
without the written consent of the subject agency, take any further 
action on the petition or resolution of application for 10 days 
following that mailing. Upon written demand by an affected local 
agency, filed with the executive officer during that 10-day period, 
the commission shall make determinations upon the petition or 
resolution of application only after notice and hearing on the 
petition or resolution of application. If no written demand is filed, 
the commission may make those determinations without notice and 
hearing. By written consent, which may be filed with the executive 
officer at any time, a subject agency may do any of the following: 
   (1) Waive the requirement of mailed notice. 
   (2) Consent to the commission making determinations without notice 
and hearing. 
   (3) Waive the requirement of mailed notice and consent to the 
commission making determinations without notice and hearing. 
   (c) In the case of uninhabited territory, the commission may waive 
protest proceedings pursuant to Part 4 (commencing with Section 
57000) entirely if both of the following apply: 
   (1) All the owners of land within the affected territory have 
given their written consent to the change of organization or 
reorganization, or in the case of private railroad companies, no 
private railroad company that is an owner of land within the affected 
territory has submitted written opposition to a waiver of protest 
proceedings prior to the conclusion of the commission hearing. 
   (2) No subject agency has submitted written opposition to a waiver 
of protest proceedings. 
   (d) In the case of inhabited city and district annexations or 
detachments, or both, the commission may waive protest proceedings 
pursuant to Part 4 (commencing with Section 57000) entirely if both 
of the following conditions apply: 
   (1) The commission has provided written notice of commission 
proceedings to all registered voters and landowners within the 
affected territory and no written opposition from registered voters 
or landowners within the affected territory is received prior to the 
conclusion of the commission hearing. The written notice shall 
disclose to the registered voters and landowners that unless written 
opposition is received regarding the proposal or the commission's 
intention to waive protest proceedings, that there will be no 
subsequent protest and election proceedings. 
   (2) No subject agency has submitted written opposition to a waiver 
of protest proceedin56664.  Where the commission desires to provide for 
notice and 



hearing prior to making a determination on a matter which the 
commission is authorized, but not required, to determine without 
notice and hearing, the commission shall order a public hearing on 
that matter and set a date, time, and place for the hearing. The date 
of hearing shall not be more than 90 days after the date of the 
order. 
 
56665.  The executive officer shall review each application which is 
filed with the executive officer and shall prepare a report, 
including his or her recommendations, on the application. The report 
shall be completed not less than five days prior to the date 
specified in the notice of hearing. Upon completion, the executive 
officer shall furnish copies of the report to each of the following: 
   (a) The officers or persons designated in the application. 
   (b) Each local agency whose boundaries or sphere of influence 
would be changed by the proposal or recommendation. 
   (c) Each affected local agency which has filed a request for a 
report with the executive officer. 
   (d) The executive officer of another affected county when a 
district is or will be located in that other county. 
   (e) Each affected city. 
 
 
 
56666.  (a) The hearing shall be held by the commission upon the 
date and at the time and place specified. The hearing may be 
continued from time to time but not to exceed 70 days from the date 
specified in the original notice. 
   (b) At the hearing, the commission shall hear and receive any oral 
or written protests, objections, or evidence that shall be made, 
presented, or filed, and consider the report of the executive officer 
and the plan for providing services to the territory prepared 
pursuant to Section 56653. 
   (c) Prior to any continuance of a hearing pursuant to this section 
regarding a proposal that includes an incorporation, the chief 
petitioners shall have an opportunity to address the commission on 
any potential impacts or hardships on the incorporation effort that 
may result from a delay. The commission shall consider the potential 
impacts on the incorporation proponents prior to making a decision on 
the duration of any continuance. 
 
 
 
56667.  If the report filed pursuant to Section 56665 indicates that 
more than 50 percent of the land proposed for incorporation is owned 
by or dedicated to the use of a city or county and that the proposed 
incorporation would result in a revenue loss to that city or county, 
and at the hearing held pursuant to Section 56666 the board of 
supervisors of the county or city council of the city presents a 
resolution objecting to the incorporation, no further proceedings 
shall be conducted by the commission and no new proposal involving 
incorporation of substantially the same territory shall be initiated 
for one year. 
   In the absence of a resolution of objection from a city or county, 
the commission may approve the proposal only if it imposes as a 
condition thereto that the newly incorporated city may not adopt any 
regulation or policy which would have a negative fiscal impact on any 



contract existing at the time of the incorporation which is related 
to the publicly owned land. 
   This section shall not preclude the completion of proceedings to 
incorporate territory which is the subject of incorporation 
proceedings filed with the executive officer of the commission prior 
to February 15, 1986. 
 
56668.  Factors to be considered in the review of a proposal shall 
include, but not be limited to, all of the following: 
   (a) Population and population density; land area and land use; per 
capita assessed valuation; topography, natural boundaries, and 
drainage basins; proximity to other populated areas; the likelihood 
of significant growth in the area, and in adjacent incorporated and 
unincorporated areas, during the next 10 years. 
   (b) The need for organized community services; the present cost 
and adequacy of governmental services and controls in the area; 
probable future needs for those services and controls; probable 
effect of the proposed incorporation, formation, annexation, or 
exclusion and of alternative courses of action on the cost and 
adequacy of services and controls in the area and adjacent areas. 
   "Services," as used in this subdivision, refers to governmental 
services whether or not the services are services which would be 
provided by local agencies subject to this division, and includes the 
public facilities necessary to provide those services. 
   (c) The effect of the proposed action and of alternative actions, 
on adjacent areas, on mutual social and economic interests, and on 
the local governmental structure of the county. 
   (d) The conformity of both the proposal and its anticipated 
effects with both the adopted commission policies on providing 
planned, orderly, efficient patterns of urban development, and the 
policies and priorities in Section 56377. 
   (e) The effect of the proposal on maintaining the physical and 
economic integrity of agricultural lands, as defined by Section 
56016. 
   (f) The definiteness and certainty of the boundaries of the 
territory, the nonconformance of proposed boundaries with lines of 
assessment or ownership, the creation of islands or corridors of 
unincorporated territory, and other similar matters affecting the 
proposed boundaries. 
   (g) A regional transportation plan adopted pursuant to Section 
65080, and consistency with city or county general and specific 
plans. 
   (h) The sphere of influence of any local agency which may be 
applicable to the proposal being reviewed. 
   (i) The comments of any affected local agency or other public 
agency. 
   (j) The ability of the newly formed or receiving entity to provide 
the services which are the subject of the application to the area, 
including the sufficiency of revenues for those services following 
the proposed boundary change. 
   (k) Timely availability of water supplies adequate for projected 
needs as specified in Section 65352.5. 
   (l) The extent to which the proposal will affect a city or cities 
and the county in achieving their respective fair shares of the 
regional housing needs as determined by the appropriate council of 
governments consistent with Article 10.6 (commencing with Section 
65580) of Chapter 3 of Division 1 of Title 7. 



   (m) Any information or comments from the landowner or owners, 
voters, or residents of the affected territory. 
   (n) Any information relating to existing land use designations. 
   (o) The extent to which the proposal will promote environmental 
justice. As used in this subdivision, "environmental justice" means 
the fair treatment of people of all races, cultures, and incomes with 
respect to the location of public facilities and the provision of 
public services. 
 
56668.3.  (a) If the proposed change of organization or 
reorganization includes a city detachment or district annexation, 
except a special reorganization, and the proceeding has not been 
terminated based upon receipt of a resolution requesting termination 
pursuant to either Section 56751 or Section 56857, factors to be 
considered by the commission shall include all of the following: 
   (1) In the case of district annexation, whether the proposed 
annexation will be for the interest of landowners or present or 
future inhabitants within the district and within the territory 
proposed to be annexed to the district. 
   (2) In the case of a city detachment, whether the proposed 
detachment will be for the interest of the landowners or present or 
future inhabitants within the city and within the territory proposed 
to be detached from the city. 
   (3) Any factors which may be considered by the commission as 
provided in Section 56668. 
   (4) Any resolution raising objections to the action that may be 
filed by an affected agency. 
   (5) Any other matters which the commission deems material. 
   (b) The commission shall give great weight to any resolution 
raising objections to the action that is filed by a city or a 
district. The commission's consideration shall be based only on 
financial or service related concerns expressed in the protest. 
Except for findings regarding the value of written protests, the 
commission is not required to make any express findings concerning 
any of the factors considered by the commission. 
 
56668.5.  The commission may, but is not required to, consider the 
regional growth goals and policies established by a collaboration of 
elected officials only, formally representing their local 
jurisdictions in an official capacity on a regional or subregional 
basis. This section does not grant any new powers or authority to the 
commission or any other body to establish regional growth goals and 
policies independent of the powers granted by other laws. 
 

GOVERNMENT CODE  
SECTION 56700-56711  
 
56700.  (a) A proposal for a change of organization or a 
reorganization may be made by petition. The petition shall do all of 
the following: 
   (1) State that the proposal is made pursuant to this part. 
   (2) State the nature of the proposal and list all proposed changes 
of organization. 
   (3) Set forth a description of the boundaries of affected 
territory accompanied by a map showing the boundaries. 



   (4) Set forth any proposed terms and conditions. 
   (5) State the reason or reasons for the proposal. 
   (6) State whether the petition is signed by registered voters or 
owners of land. 
   (7) Designate up to three persons as chief petitioners, setting 
forth their names and mailing addresses. 
   (8) Request that proceedings be taken for the proposal pursuant to 
this part. 
   (9) State whether the proposal is consistent with the sphere of 
influence of any affected city or affected district. 
   (b) A petition for a proposal for a change of organization or a 
reorganization that includes the consolidation of two or more special 
districts not formed pursuant to the same principal act, in addition 
to the requirements set forth in subdivision (a), shall do either of 
the following: 
   (1) Designate the district that shall be the successor and specify 
under which principal act the successor shall conduct itself. 
   (2) State that the proposal requires the formation of a new 
district and includes a plan for services prepared pursuant to 
Section 56653. 
 
56700.1.  Expenditures for political purposes related to a proposal 
for a change of organization or reorganization that will be submitted 
to a commission pursuant to this part, and contributions in support 
of or in opposition to those proposals, shall be disclosed and 
reported pursuant to Section 56100.1. 
 
56700.4.  (a) Before circulating any petition for change of 
organization, the proponent shall file with the executive officer a 
notice of intention that shall include the name and mailing address 
of the proponent and a written statement, not to exceed 500 words in 
length, setting forth the reasons for the proposal. The notice shall 
be signed by a representative of the proponent, and shall be in 
substantially the following form: 
                      Notice of Intent to Circulate Petition 
   Notice is hereby given of the intention to circulate a petition 
proposing to ____. 
 
   The reasons for the proposal are: 
 
   (b) After the filing required pursuant to subdivision (a), the 
petition may be circulated for signatures. 
   (c) Upon receiving the notice, the executive officer shall notify 
affected local agencies. 
   (d) The notice requirements of this section shall apply in 
addition to any other applicable notice requirements. 
 
56703.  A petition may consist of a single instrument or separate 
counterparts. All petitions shall be filed with the executive 
officer. All counterparts of a petition or of any supplemental 
petition, shall be filed at the same time. 
 
56704.  (a) Each person signing a petition shall, at the time he or 
she signs the petition, affix after his or her signature the date 
upon which he or she signs the petition. 
   (b) If a petition is signed by registered voters, each person 
signing the petition shall, in addition to his or her signature, 



affix the date upon which he or she signs the petition and indicate 
on the petition his or her place of residence, giving street and 
number or other designation sufficient to enable the place of 
residence to be readily ascertained. 
   (c) If a petition is signed by owners of land, each person signing 
the petition shall, in addition to the signature and the date on 
which he or she signs the petition, include a written description 
sufficient to identify the location of the land owned by each person 
signing the petition. 
 
56705.  (a) Except as otherwise provided in subdivision (b), no 
petition shall be accepted for filing unless the signatures on the 
petition are secured within six months of the date on which the first 
signature on the petition was affixed and the petition is submitted 
to the executive officer for filing within 60 days after the last 
signature is affixed. If the elapsed time between the date on which 
the last signature is affixed and the date on which the petition is 
submitted for filing is more than 60 days, the executive officer 
shall file the petition in accordance with Section 56709. 
   (b) (1) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), in cities with a 
population of more than 100,000 residents that are located in a 
county with a population of over 4,000,000, no petition shall be 
accepted for filing unless the signatures thereon have been secured 
within 90 days of the publication of the notice required pursuant to 
Section 56760 and the petition is submitted to the executive officer 
for filing within 60 days after the last signature is affixed. If the 
elapsed time between the date on which the last signature is affixed 
and the date on which the petition is submitted for filing is more 
than 60 days, the executive officer shall file the petition in 
accordance with Section 56709. 
   (2) This subdivision shall not apply to a petition for a special 
reorganization, as defined in Section 56075.5. Subdivision (a) shall 
apply to a special reorganization, as defined in Section 56075.5, 
regardless of the number of residents in the city or county in which 
signatures have been secured on the petition. This paragraph is 
declaratory of existing law. 
 
56706.  (a) Within 30 days, excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and 
holidays, after the date of receiving a petition, the executive 
officer shall cause the petition to be examined by, in the case of a 
registered voter petition, the county elections official, in 
accordance with Sections 9113 to 9115, inclusive, of the Elections 
Code, or in the case of a landowner petition, the county assessor, 
and shall prepare a certificate of sufficiency indicating whether the 
petition is signed by the requisite number of signers. 
   (b) (1) Except as provided in paragraph (2), if the certificate of 
the executive officer shows the petition to be insufficient, the 
executive officer shall immediately give notice by certified mail of 
the insufficiency to the proponents, if any. That mailed notice shall 
state in what amount the petition is insufficient. Within 15 days 
after the date of the notice of insufficiency, a supplemental 
petition bearing additional signatures may be filed with the 
executive officer. 
   (2) Notwithstanding paragraph (1), the proponents of the petition 
may, at their option, collect signatures for an additional 15 days 
immediately following the statutory period allowed for collecting 
signatures without waiting for notice of insufficiency. Any proponent 



choosing to exercise this option may not file a supplemental 
petition as provided in paragraph (1). 
   (c) Within 10 days after the date of filing a supplemental 
petition, the executive officer shall examine the supplemental 
petition and certify in writing the results of his or her 
examination. 
   (d) A certificate of sufficiency shall be signed by the executive 
officer and dated. That certificate shall also state the minimum 
signature requirements for a sufficient petition and show the results 
of the executive officer's examination. The executive officer shall 
mail a copy of the certificate of sufficiency to the proponents, if 
any. 
 
56707.  If a petition is signed by registered voters, the executive 
officer shall cause the names of the signers on the petition to be 
compared with the voters' register in the office of the county clerk 
or registrar of voters and ascertain both of the following: 
   (a) The number of registered voters in the affected territory. 
   (b) The number of qualified signers appearing upon the petition. 
 
56708.  If a petition is signed by owners of land, the executive 
officer shall cause the names of the signers on the petition to be 
compared with the names of the persons shown as owners of land on the 
most recent assessment roll being prepared by the county at the time 
the proponent adopts a resolution of application pursuant to Section 
56654 or files a notice of intention to circulate a petition with 
the executive officer pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 56700.4 
and ascertain, to the extent possible, both of the following: 
   (a) The total number of landowners within the territory and the 
total assessed valuation of all land within the affected territory. 
   (b) The total number of landowners represented by qualified 
signers and the total assessed valuation of land owned by qualified 
signers. 
 
56709.  If the petition, including any supplemental petition, is 
certified to be insufficient, it shall be filed with the executive 
officer as a public record, without prejudice to the filing of a new 
petition. The executive officer shall give mailed notice to the chief 
petitioners, if any, stating that the petition has been found to be 
insufficient. 
 
56710.  For purposes of evaluating the sufficiency of any petition 
signed by owners of land: 
   (a) The assessed value to be given land exempt from taxation or 
owned by a public agency shall be determined by the county assessor, 
at the request of the executive officer, in the same amount as the 
county assessor would assess that land, if the land were not exempt 
from taxation or owned by a public agency. 
   (b) The value given land held in joint tenancy or tenancy in 
common shall be determined in proportion to the proportionate 
interest of the petitioner in that land. 
   (c) The executive officer shall disregard the signature of any 
person not shown as owner on the most recent assessment roll being 
prepared by the county at the time the proponent adopts a resolution 
of application pursuant to Section 56654 or files a notice of 
intention to circulate a petition with the executive officer pursuant 
to subdivision (a) of Section 56700.4, unless prior to certification 



the executive officer is furnished with written evidence, 
satisfactory to the executive officer, that the signer meets any of 
the following requirements: 
   (1) Is a legal representative of the owner. 
   (2) Is entitled to be shown as owner of land on the next 
assessment roll. 
   (3) Is a purchaser of land under a recorded written agreement of 
sale. 
   (4) Is authorized to sign for, and on behalf of, any public agency 
owning land. 
 
56711.  Any public or federal agency owning land within the 
territory which is the subject of the proposed change of organization 
or reorganization shall be deemed a landowner for the purpose of the 
signing and certification of a petition for the change of 
organization or reorganization. That agency may authorize the 
petition to be signed for the agency, and on behalf of the agency, by 
any duly authorized officer or employee. 
 

 
GOVERNMENT CODE  
SECTION 56810-56812  
 
56810.  (a) (1) If the proposal includes the incorporation of a 
city, as defined in Section 56043, the commission shall determine the 
amount of property tax revenue to be exchanged by the affected local 
agency pursuant to this section and Section 56815. 
   (2) If the proposal includes the formation of a district, as 
defined in Section 2215 of the Revenue and Taxation Code, the 
commission shall determine the amount of property tax to be exchanged 
by the affected local agency pursuant to this section. 
   (b) The commission shall notify the county auditor of the proposal 
and the services which the new jurisdiction proposes to assume 
within the area, and identify for the auditor the existing service 
providers within the area subject to the proposal. 
   (c) If the proposal would not transfer all of an affected agency's 
service responsibilities to the proposed city or district, the 
commission and the county auditor shall do all of the following: 
   (1) The county auditor shall determine the proportion that the 
amount of property tax revenue derived by each affected local agency 
pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 93 of the Revenue and Taxation 
Code bears to the total amount of revenue from all sources, 
available for general purposes, received by each affected local 
agency in the prior fiscal year. For purposes of making this 
determination and the determination required by paragraph (3), "total 
amount of revenue from all sources available for general purposes" 
means the total amount of revenue which an affected local agency may 
use on a discretionary basis for any purpose and does not include any 
of the following: 
   (A) Revenue which, by statute, is required to be used for a 
specific purpose. 
   (B) Revenue from fees, charges, or assessments which are levied to 
specifically offset the cost of particular services and do not 
exceed the cost reasonably borne in providing these services. 
   (C) Revenue received from the federal government which is required 



to be used for a specific purpose. 
   (2) The commission shall determine, based on information submitted 
by each affected local agency, an amount equal to the total net cost 
to each affected local agency during the prior fiscal year of 
providing those services which the new jurisdiction will assume 
within the area subject to the proposal. For purposes of this 
paragraph, "total net cost" means the total direct and indirect costs 
that were funded by general purpose revenues of the affected local 
agency and excludes any portion of the total cost that was funded by 
any revenues of that agency that are specified in subparagraphs (A), 
(B), and (C) of paragraph (1). 
   (3) The commission shall multiply the amount determined pursuant 
to paragraph (2) for each affected local agency by the corresponding 
proportion determined pursuant to paragraph (1) to derive the amount 
of property tax revenue used to provide services by each affected 
local agency during the prior fiscal year within the area subject to 
the proposal. The county auditor shall adjust the amount described in 
the previous sentence by the annual tax increment according to the 
procedures set forth in Chapter 6 (commencing with Section 95) of 
Part 0.5 of Division 1 of the Revenue and Taxation Code, to the 
fiscal year in which the new city or district receives its initial 
allocation of property taxes. 
   (4) For purposes of this subdivision, in any county in which, 
prior to the adoption of Article XIII A of the California 
Constitution, and continuing thereafter, a separate fund or funds 
were established consisting of revenues derived from the 
unincorporated area of the county and from which fund or funds 
services rendered in the unincorporated area have been paid, the 
amount of property tax revenues derived pursuant to paragraph (3), 
may, at the discretion of the commission, be transferred to the 
proposed city over a period not to exceed 12 fiscal years following 
its incorporation. In determining whether the transfer of the amount 
of property tax revenues determined pursuant to paragraph (3) shall 
occur entirely within the fiscal year immediately following the 
incorporation of the proposed city or shall be phased in over a 
period not to exceed 12 full fiscal years following the 
incorporation, the commission shall consider each of the following: 
   (A) The total amount of revenue from all sources available to the 
proposed city. 
   (B) The fiscal impact of the proposed transfer on the transferring 
agency. 
   (C) Any other relevant facts which interested parties to the 
exchange may present to the commission in written form. 
   The decision of the commission shall be supported by written 
findings setting forth the basis for its decision. 
   (d) If the proposal would transfer all of an affected agency's 
service responsibilities to the proposed city or district, the 
commission shall request the auditor to determine the property tax 
revenue generated for the affected service providers by tax rate 
area, or portion thereof, and transmit that information to the 
commission. 
   (e) The executive officer shall notify the auditor of the amount 
determined pursuant to paragraph (3) of subdivision (c) or 
subdivision (d), as the case may be, and, where applicable, the 
period of time within which and the procedure by which the transfer 
of property tax revenues will be effected pursuant to paragraph (4) 
of subdivision (c), at the time the executive officer records a 



certificate of completion pursuant to Section 57203 for any proposal 
described in subdivision (a), and the auditor shall transfer that 
amount to the new jurisdiction. 
   (f) The amendments to this section enacted during the 1985-86 
Regular Session of the Legislature shall apply to any proposal 
described in subdivision (a) for which a certificate of completion is 
recorded with the county recorder on or after January 1, 1987. 
   (g) For purposes of this section, "prior fiscal year" means the 
most recent fiscal year for which data on actual direct and indirect 
costs and revenues needed to perform the calculations required by 
this section are available preceding the issuance of the certificate 
of filing. 
   (h) An action brought by a city or district to contest any 
determinations of the county auditor or the commission with regard to 
the amount of property tax revenue to be exchanged by the affected 
local agency pursuant to this section shall be commenced within three 
years of the effective date of the city's incorporation or the 
district's formation. These actions may be brought by any city that 
incorporated or by any district that formed on or after January 1, 
1986. 
   (i) This section applies to any city that incorporated or district 
that formed on or after January 1, 1986. 
   (j) The calculations and procedures specified in this section 
shall be made prior to and shall be incorporated into the 
calculations specified in Section 56815. 
 
56811.  (a) If a proposal includes the formation of a new special 
district, the commission shall determine the appropriations limit of 
the district in accordance with Section 7902.7 and Article XIII B of 
the California Constitution. The commission shall determine the 
provisional appropriations limit of the district in the following 
manner: 
   (1) Estimate the amount of revenue anticipated to be received by 
the district from the proceeds of taxes for the first full fiscal 
year of operation. 
   (2) Adjust the amount determined in paragraph (1) for the 
estimated change in the cost of living and population in the next 
full fiscal year of operation and any other changes that may be 
required or permitted by Article XIII B of the California 
Constitution. 
   (b) The governing body of the district shall determine the 
proposed permanent appropriations limit of the district to be 
submitted to the voters in the following manner: 
   (1) Determine the amount of revenue actually received by the 
district from the proceeds of taxes for the first full fiscal year of 
operation. 
   (2) Adjust the amount determined in paragraph (1) for the 
estimated change in the cost of living and population in the next 
full fiscal year of operation and any other changes that may be 
required or permitted by Article XIII B of the California 
Constitution. 
   (c) The permanent appropriations limit of the district shall be 
set at the first district election that is held following the first 
full fiscal year of operation and shall not be considered to be a 
change in the appropriations limit of the district pursuant to 
Section 4 of Article XIII B of the California Constitution. 
 



56812.  (a) If a proposal includes the incorporation of a city, the 
commission shall determine the provisional appropriations limit of 
the city in accordance with Section 7902.7 and Article XIII B of the 
California Constitution. The commission shall determine the 
provisional appropriations limit of the city in the following manner: 
   (1) Estimate the amount of revenue anticipated to be received by 
the city from the proceeds of taxes for the first full fiscal year of 
operation. 
   (2) Adjust the amount determined in paragraph (1) for the 
estimated change in the cost of living and population in the next 
full fiscal year of operation and such other changes as may be 
required or permitted by Article XIII B of the California 
Constitution. 
   (b) The governing body of the city shall determine the proposed 
permanent appropriations limit of the city to be submitted to the 
voters in the following manner: 
   (1) Determine the amount of revenue actually received by the city 
from the proceeds of taxes for the first full fiscal year of 
operation. 
   (2) Adjust the amount determined in paragraph (1) for the 
estimated change in the cost of living and population in the next 
full fiscal year of operation and such other changes as may be 
required or permitted by Article XIII B of the California 
Constitution. 
   (c) The permanent appropriations limit of the city shall be set at 
the first municipal election which is held following the first full 
fiscal year of operation and shall not be considered to be a change 
in the appropriations limit of the city pursuant to Section 4 of 
Article XIII B of the California Constitution. 
 

 
GOVERNMENT CODE  
SECTION 56880-56884  
 
56880.  At any time not later than 35 days after the conclusion of 
the hearing, the commission shall adopt a resolution making 
determinations approving or disapproving the proposal, with or 
without conditions, the plan of reorganization, or any alternative 
plan of reorganization as set forth in the report and recommendation 
of a reorganization committee. If the commission disapproves the 
proposal, plan of reorganization, or any alternative plan of 
reorganization, no further proceedings shall be taken on those 
proposals or plans. 
 
56881.  The resolution making determinations shall also do all of 
the following: 
   (a) Make any of the findings or determinations authorized or 
required pursuant to Section 56375. 
   (b) For any proposal initiated by the commission pursuant to 
subdivision (a) of Section 56375, make both of the following 
determinations: 
   (1) Public service costs of a proposal that the commission is 
authorizing are likely to be less than or substantially similar to 
the costs of alternative means of providing the service. 
   (2) A change or organization or reorganization that is authorized 



by the commission promotes public access and accountability for 
community services needs and financial resources. 
   (c) If applicable, assign a distinctive short-term designation to 
the affected territory and a description of the territory. 
   (d) Initiate protest proceedings pursuant to Part 4 (commencing 
with Section 57000) in compliance with the resolution. 
 
56882.  The executive officer shall mail a copy of the resolution 
adopted by the commission making determinations addressed to each of 
the following persons or entities: 
   (a) The proponents, if any, where the proceedings for change of 
organization were initiated by petition. 
   (b) Each affected local agency whose boundaries would be changed 
by the proposal. 
 
56883.  The executive officer may, before the completion of a 
proceeding, on good cause being shown, correct clerical errors or 
mistakes made through inadvertence, surprise, or excusable neglect 
that may be contained in the resolution adopted by the commission 
making determinations, upon written request by any member of the 
commission, by the executive officer, or by any affected agency. A 
correction made pursuant to this section shall not be cause for 
filing a request pursuant to Section 56895. 
 
56884.  (a) Except as otherwise provided in subdivision (b), if the 
commission wholly disapproves any proposal: 
   (1) No further proceedings shall be taken on that proposal. 
   (2) No similar proposal involving the same or substantially the 
same territory shall be initiated for one year after the date of 
adoption of the resolution terminating proceedings. 
   (b) The commission may waive the requirements of subdivision (a) 
if it finds those requirements are detrimental to the public 
interest. 
 

 
GOVERNMENT CODE  
SECTION 56895  
 
56895.  (a) When a commission has adopted a resolution making 
determinations, any person or affected agency may file a written 
request with the executive officer requesting amendments to or 
reconsideration of the resolution. The request shall state the 
specific modification to the resolution being requested and shall 
state what new or different facts that could not have been presented 
previously are claimed to warrant the reconsideration. If the request 
is filed by a school district that received notification pursuant to 
Section 56658, the commission shall consider that request at a 
public hearing. 
   (b) Notwithstanding Section 56106, the deadlines set by this 
section are mandatory. The person or agency shall file the written 
request within 30 days of the adoption of the initial or superseding 
resolution by the commission making determinations. If no person or 
agency files a timely request, the commission shall not take any 
action pursuant to this section. 
   (c) Upon receipt of a timely request, the executive officer shall 



not take any further action until the commission acts on the request. 
   (d) Upon receipt of a timely request by the executive officer, the 
time to file any action, including, but not limited to, an action 
pursuant to Section 21167 of the Public Resources Code and any 
provisions of Part 4 (commencing with Section 57000) governing the 
time within which the commission is to act shall be tolled for the 
time that the commission takes to act on the request. 
   (e) The executive officer shall place the request on the agenda of 
the next meeting of the commission for which notice can be given 
pursuant to this subdivision. The executive officer shall give notice 
of the consideration of the request by the commission in the same 
manner as for the original proposal. The executive officer may give 
notice in any other manner as he or she deems necessary or desirable. 
   (f) At that meeting, the commission shall consider the request and 
receive any oral or written testimony. The consideration may be 
continued from time to time but not to exceed 35 days from the date 
specified in the notice. The person or agency that filed the request 
may withdraw it at any time prior to the conclusion of the 
consideration by the commission. 
   (g) At the conclusion of its consideration, the commission may 
approve or disapprove with or without amendment, wholly, partially, 
or conditionally, the request. If the commission disapproves the 
request, it shall not adopt a new resolution making determinations. 
If the commission approves the request, with or without amendment, 
wholly, partially, or conditionally, the commission shall adopt a 
resolution making determinations that shall supersede the resolution 
previously issued. 
   (h) The determinations of the commission shall be final and 
conclusive. No person or agency shall make any further request for 
the same change or a substantially similar change, as determined by 
the commission. 
   (i) Notwithstanding subdivision (h), clerical errors or mistakes 
may be corrected pursuant to Section 56883. 
 

 
GOVERNMENT CODE  
SECTION 57000-57009  
 
57000.  (a) After adoption of a resolution making determinations by 
the commission pursuant to Part 3 (commencing with Section 56650), 
protest proceedings for a change of organization or reorganization 
not described in Section 57077 shall be taken pursuant to this part. 
   (b) If a proposal is approved by the commission, with or without 
amendment, wholly, partially, or conditionally, the commission shall 
conduct proceedings in accordance with this part. The proceedings 
shall be conducted and completed pursuant to those provisions that 
are applicable to the proposal and the territory contained in the 
proposal as it is approved by the commission. If the commission 
approves the proposal with modifications or conditions, proceedings 
shall be conducted and completed in compliance with those 
modifications or conditions. 
   (c) Any reference in this part to the commission also means the 
executive officer for any function that the executive officer will 
perform pursuant to a delegation of authority from the commission. 
   (d) When the commission makes a determination pursuant to this 



division that will require an election to be conducted, it shall 
inform the board of supervisors or the city council of the affected 
city of that determination and request the board or the city council 
to direct the elections official to conduct the necessary election. 
   (e) When a board of supervisors or a city council is informed by 
the commission that a determination has been made that requires an 
election, it shall direct the elections official to conduct the 
necessary election. The board or council shall do all of the 
following: 
   (1) Call, provide for, and give notice of a special election or 
elections upon that question. 
   (2) Fix a date of election. 
   (3) Designate precincts and polling places. 
   (4) Take any other action necessary to call, provide for, and give 
notice of the special election or elections and to provide for the 
conduct and the canvass of returns of the election, as determined by 
the commission. 
   (f) Any provision in this part that requires that an election be 
called, held, provided for, or conducted shall mean that the 
procedures specified in subdivisions (d) and (e) shall be followed. 
 
57001.  If a certificate of completion for a change of organization 
or reorganization has not been filed within one year after the 
commission approves a proposal for that proceeding, the proceeding 
shall be deemed abandoned unless prior to the expiration of that year 
the commission authorizes an extension of time for that completion. 
The extension may be for any period deemed reasonable to the 
commission for completion of necessary prerequisite actions by any 
party. If a proceeding has not been completed because of the order or 
decree of a court of competent jurisdiction temporarily enjoining or 
restraining the proceedings, this shall not be deemed a failure of 
completion and the one-year period shall be tolled for the time that 
order or decree is in effect. 
 
57001.1.  In the case of a reorganization requested by a city in 
Santa Cruz County that has adopted a voter approved urban limit line, 
the time limits specified in Section 57001 shall not apply if the 
commission's resolution making determinations includes terms and 
conditions that allow for the completion of the reorganization in two 
or more segments. The commission may not use the provisions of this 
section for any reorganization approved or conditionally approved 
after January 1, 2009. 
 
57002.  (a) Within 35 days following the adoption of the commission' 
s resolution making determinations, the executive officer of the 
commission shall set the proposal for hearing and give notice of that 
hearing by mailing, publication, and posting, as provided in Chapter 
4 (commencing with Section 56150) of Part 1. The hearing shall not 
be held prior to the expiration of the reconsideration period 
specified in subdivision (b) of Section 56895. The date of that 
hearing shall not be less than 21 days, or more than 60 days, after 
the date the notice is given. 
   (b) Where the proceeding is for the establishment of a district of 
limited powers as a subsidiary district of a city, upon the request 
of the affected district, the date of the hearing shall be at least 
90 days, but no more than 135 days, from the date the notice is 
given. 



   (c) If authorized by the commission pursuant to Section 56663, a 
change of organization or reorganization may be approved without 
notice, hearing, and election. 
 
57003.  Once notice is given by the executive officer of the 
commission pursuant to this chapter, and until proceedings are 
completed or terminated pursuant to this part, no conflicting 
petition or resolution of application seeking the change of 
organization or reorganization of all or part of the territory 
described by the notice given by the executive officer shall be filed 
with, or acted on, by the commission. 
 
57007.  Protest proceedings for a district formation shall be 
conducted by the commission as the conducting authority, and the 
procedural requirements of this division shall apply and shall 
prevail in the event of a conflict with the procedural requirements 
of the principal act of the district proposed to be formed. In the 
event of a conflict, the commission shall specify the procedural 
requirements that apply, consistent with the requirements of Section 
56100. 
 
57008.  For any proposal initiated by the commission pursuant to 
subdivision (a) of Section 56375, the commission shall hold a public 
protest hearing in the affected territory. 
 
57009.  Expenditures for political purposes related to proceedings 
for a change of organization or reorganization that will be conducted 
pursuant to this part, and contributions in support of or in 
opposition to those proceedings, shall be disclosed and reported 
pursuant to Section 56100.1. 

 
GOVERNMENT CODE  
SECTION 57075-57090  
 
57075.  In the case of registered voter districts or cities, where a 
change of organization or reorganization consists solely of 
annexations, detachments, the exercise of new or different functions 
or class of services or the divestiture of the power to provide 
particular functions or class of services within all or part of the 
jurisdictional boundaries of a special district, or any combination 
of those proposals, the commission, not more than 30 days after the 
conclusion of the hearing, shall make a finding regarding the value 
of written protests filed and not withdrawn, and take one of the 
following actions, except as provided in subdivision (b) of Section 
57002: 
   (a) In the case of inhabited territory, take one of the following 
actions: 
   (1) Terminate proceedings if a majority protest exists in 
accordance with Section 57078. 
   (2) Order the change of organization or reorganization subject to 
confirmation by the registered voters residing within the affected 
territory if written protests have been filed and not withdrawn by 
either of the following: 
   (A) At least 25 percent, but less than 50 percent, of the 
registered voters residing in the affected territory. 



   (B) At least 25 percent of the number of owners of land who also 
own at least 25 percent of the assessed value of land within the 
affected territory. 
   (3) Order the change of organization or reorganization without an 
election if written protests have been filed and not withdrawn by 
less than 25 percent of the registered voters or less than 25 percent 
of the number of owners of land owning less than 25 percent of the 
assessed value of land within the affected territory. 
   (b) In the case of uninhabited territory, take either of the 
following actions: 
   (1) Terminate proceedings if a majority protest exists in 
accordance with Section 57078. 
   (2) Order the change of organization or reorganization if written 
protests have been filed and not withdrawn by owners of land who own 
less than 50 percent of the total assessed value of land within the 
affected territory. 
 
57075.5.  Notwithstanding Section 57075, if territory proposed to be 
annexed to a city with more than 100,000 residents is inhabited and 
is located in a county with a population of over 4,000,000, the 
commission, not more than 30 days after conclusion of the hearing, 
shall make a finding regarding the value of written protests filed 
and not withdrawn and shall take one of the following actions: 
   (a) Terminate proceedings if written protests have been filed and 
not withdrawn by 50 percent or more of the registered voters within 
the affected territory. 
   (b) Order the territory annexed subject to the confirmation by the 
voters on the question, and call a special election and submit to 
the voters residing within the affected territory the question of 
whether it shall be annexed to the city, if written protests have 
been filed and not withdrawn by either 15 percent or more of the 
registered voters within the territory, or 15 percent or more of the 
number of owners of land who also own not less than 15 percent of the 
total assessed value of land within the territory. 
   (c) Order the territory annexed without an election if written 
protests have been filed and not withdrawn by less than 15 percent of 
the registered voters within the territory and less than 15 percent 
of the owners of land who own less than 15 percent of the total 
assessed value of land within the territory. 
 
57076.  In the case of landowner-voter districts, where a change of 
organization or reorganization consists solely of annexations or 
detachments, the exercise of new or different functions or class of 
services or the divestiture of the power to provide particular 
functions or class of services within all or part of the 
jurisdictional boundaries of a special district, or any combination 
of those proposals, the commission, not more than 30 days after the 
conclusion of the hearing, shall make a finding regarding the value 
of written protests filed and not withdrawn, and take one of the 
following actions, except as provided in subdivision (b) of Section 
57002: 
   (a) Terminate proceedings if a majority protest exists in 
accordance with Section 57078. 
   (b) Order the change of organization or reorganization subject to 
an election within the affected territory if written protests that 
have been filed and not withdrawn represent either of the following: 
   (1) Twenty-five percent or more of the number of owners of land 



who also own 25 percent or more of the assessed value of land within 
the territory. 
   (2) Twenty-five percent or more of the voting power of landowner 
voters entitled to vote as a result of owning property within the 
territory. 
   (c) Order the change of organization or reorganization without an 
election if written protests have been filed and not withdrawn by 
less than 25 percent of the number of owners of land who own less 
than 25 percent of the assessed value of land within the affected 
territory. 
 
57077.  (a) Where a change of organization consists of a 
dissolution, disincorporation, incorporation, establishment of a 
subsidiary district, consolidation, or merger, the commission shall 
do either of the following: 
   (1) Order the change of organization subject to confirmation of 
the voters, or in the case of a landowner-voter district, subject to 
confirmation by the landowners, unless otherwise stated in the 
formation provisions of the enabling statute of the district or 
otherwise authorized pursuant to Section 56854. 
   (2) Order the change of organization without election if it is a 
change of organization that meets the requirements of Section 56854, 
57081, 57102, or 57107; otherwise, the commission shall take the 
action specified in paragraph (1). 
   (b) Where a reorganization consists of one or more dissolutions, 
incorporations, formations, disincorporations, mergers, 
establishments of subsidiary districts, consolidations, or any 
combination of those proposals, the commission shall do either of the 
following: 
   (1) Order the reorganization subject to confirmation of the 
voters, or in the case of landowner-voter districts, subject to 
confirmation by the landowners, unless otherwise authorized pursuant 
to Section 56854. 
   (2) Order the reorganization without election if it is a 
reorganization that meets the requirements of Section 56854, 57081, 
57102, 57107, or 57111; otherwise, the commission shall take the 
action specified in paragraph (1). 
 
57078.  In the case of any reorganization or change of organization, 
a majority protest shall be deemed to exist and the proposed change 
of organization or reorganization shall be abandoned if the 
commission finds that written protests filed and not withdrawn prior 
to the conclusion of the hearing represent any of the following: 
   (a) In the case of uninhabited territory, landowners owning 50 
percent or more of the assessed value of the land within the 
territory. 
   (b) In the case of inhabited territory, 50 percent or more of the 
voters residing in the territory. 
   (c) In the case of a landowner-voter district, 50 percent or more 
of the voting power of the voters entitled to vote as a result of 
owning land within the district. 
 
57078.5.  If the affected territory with respect to a proposed 
annexation to a city consists of (a) territories that are not 
contiguous to one another and (b) two or more distinct communities, 
as defined in the county general plan, the census unincorporated 
places listing, or other commonly recognized community designation, 



as determined by the commission, and any one community has more than 
250 registered voters, any protest filed pursuant to Section 57078 
shall be accounted separately for that community, unless the 
annexation is proposed pursuant to Section 56375.3. 
 
57080.  (a) With respect to a proceeding initiated on or after 
January 1, 2014, when approved and authorized by the commission 
pursuant to Section 56375.3, Sections 57050, 57051, 57052, and 57078, 
shall apply and Section 57075 shall not apply. 
   (b) The commission, not more than 30 days after conclusion of the 
hearing, shall make a finding regarding the value of written protests 
filed and not withdrawn and shall do either of the following: 
   (1) Terminate proceedings if written protests have been filed and 
not withdrawn by 50 percent or more of the registered voters within 
the affected territory. 
   (2) Order the territory annexed without an election. 
 
57081.  (a) If authorized by the commission pursuant to Section 
56853, the protest proceedings shall be conducted for the 
consolidation of districts or the reorganization of all or any part 
of those districts into a single local agency pursuant to this 
section. The commission shall hold at least one noticed public 
hearing on the proposal within 30 days after approval of the 
application by the commission. After the conclusion of the hearing, 
the commission shall order the consolidation or reorganization 
without an election, except as otherwise provided in subdivision (b). 
   (b) An election shall only be held if the commission finds either 
of the following: 
   (1) In the case of inhabited territory, that a petition requesting 
that the proposal be submitted to confirmation by the voters has 
been signed by either of the following: 
   (A) At least 25 percent of the number of landowners within the 
territory subject to the consolidation or reorganization who own at 
least 25 percent of the assessed value of land within the territory. 
   (B) At least 25 percent of the voters entitled to vote as a result 
of residing within, or owning land within, the territory. 
   (2) In the case of a landowner-voter district, that the territory 
is uninhabited and a petition requesting that the proposal be 
submitted to confirmation by the voters has been signed by at least 
25 percent of the number of landowners within the territory subject 
to the consolidation or reorganization, owning at least 25 percent of 
the assessed value of land within the territory. 
   (c) The petition shall be filed with the commission prior to the 
conclusion of the protest hearing. 
 
57087.3.  The merger of a subsidiary district with a city, of which 
the city council is also the governing board of that subsidiary 
district, shall not be subject to Sections 99 and 99.01 of the 
Revenue and Taxation Code if the city council adopts a resolution 
that states that the city shall do all of the following: 
   (a) Continue providing the services of the subsidiary district at 
the same level to those areas outside the city's boundaries, but 
within the territory of the subsidiary district, as the services 
provided for territory within the city limits. 
   (b) Assume all assets of the subsidiary district. 
   (c) Assume all liabilities of the subsidiary district. 
   (d) Assume all ad valorem taxes, other accounts receivable, and 



other revenues of the subsidiary district. 
 
57090.  (a) Except as otherwise provided in subdivision (b), if 
proceedings are terminated, either by majority protest as provided in 
Sections 57075, 57076, and 57077, or if a majority of voters do not 
confirm the change of organization or reorganization as provided in 
Section 57179, no substantially similar proposal for a change of 
organization or reorganization of the same or substantially the same 
territory may be filed with the commission within two years after the 
date of adoption of the certificate of termination adopted by the 
commission if the proposal included an incorporation or city 
consolidation and within one year for any other change of 
organization or reorganization. 
   (b) The commission may waive the requirements of subdivision (a) 
if it finds these requirements are detrimental to the public 
interest. 

 
GOVERNMENT CODE  
SECTION 57125-57150  
 
57125.  (a) Special elections called within all or any part of a 
city or registered-voter district shall be governed by the general 
election provisions and the local election provisions of the 
Elections Code, so far as they may be applicable, relating to the 
qualifications of voters, the manner of voting, the form of the 
ballot, the duties of precinct and election officers, the canvassing 
of returns, and all other particulars. If the commission determines 
that there is any inconsistency: 
   (1) Between the general elections provisions and the local 
elections provisions of the Elections Code, the local elections 
provisions shall control. 
   (2) Between this division and the Elections Code, this division 
shall control. 
   (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, special elections 
pursuant to this division may be conducted wholly by mailed ballot on 
any date other than an established election date authorized by the 
elections official of the county or counties affected by the use of 
mailed ballots. 
 
57126.  (a) Special elections called within all or any part of a 
landowner-voter district shall be governed by the general elections 
provisions of the principal act, so far as they may be applicable, 
relating to the qualifications of voters, the manner of voting, the 
form of the ballot, the duties of precinct and election officers, the 
canvassing of returns, and all other particulars. To the extent of 
any inconsistency between the provisions of this division and the 
principal act as determined by the commission, the provisions of this 
division shall control. 
   (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, special elections 
held pursuant to this division may be conducted wholly by mailed 
ballot on any date other than an established election date authorized 
by the elections official of the county or counties affected by the 
use of mailed ballots. 
 
 



57127.  If the commission calls any special election within all or 
any part of any district, any references in the principal act to the 
board of directors of the district and to the clerk or secretary of 
the district shall be deemed to mean the commission and the executive 
officer, respectively. 
 
57127.5.  If special elections are called upon the same question or 
questions within all or any part of any landowner-voter district, and 
any city or registered-voter district, the provisions of Section 
57125 shall apply, except that, as to the landowner-voter district, 
the provisions of its principal act shall govern the qualifications 
of landowner-voters, the number of votes which each landowner-voter 
is entitled to cast, the manner of voting, and the form of the 
ballot. 
 
57128.  Where any special election or elections are called upon the 
question of confirmation of an order for a reorganization and the 
areas within which the election or elections are called contain 
overlapping territory of two or more cities or districts, within all 
of the overlapping territory the election precincts, polling places, 
voting booths, and ballot boxes shall, in every case, be the same and 
there shall be only one precinct board or set of election officers 
for each precinct. 
 
57129.  Where any records of a city or a district are required for 
the purpose of calling, holding, or conducting any special election 
called by the commission pursuant to this division, those records or 
certified copies of those records shall be delivered, upon request, 
to the elections official by the city or district officer having 
custody of the records or copies and shall be returned to that 
officer immediately after the canvass of the election returns. All 
other election records, documents, instruments, and election 
supplies, including, but not limited to, rosters, ballots, and tally 
sheets, shall be retained or disposed of by the elections official in 
the manner provided by law. 
 
57130.  The elections official shall cause notice of each change of 
organization or reorganization election to be given by publication, 
posting, and mailing as provided in Chapter 1 (commencing with 
Section 57025) of Part 4. 
 
57131.  The notice of election required to be given by Section 57130 
shall contain all of the matters specified in Section 57115. 
 
57132.  The election on the question of the change of organization 
or reorganization shall be called and held on the next regular 
election date occurring at least 88 days after the date upon which 
the resolution calling the election was adopted. This section does 
not apply to any election conducted solely by mailed ballot pursuant 
to Chapter 1 (commencing with Section 4000) of Division 4 of the 
Elections Code. 
 
57132.5.  Notwithstanding Section 57132, the election on the 
question of a special reorganization shall be called and held at the 
next regular primary or general election occurring in an 
even-numbered year at least 88 days after the date on which the 
resolution calling the election was adopted. 



57133.  The question or questions to be submitted at any special 
election or elections called pursuant to this part shall be in 
substantially the following form: 
   (a) For an incorporation: "Shall the order adopted on ____, 20 __, 
by the Local Agency Formation Commission of ____ County ordering the 
incorporation of the territory described in the order and designated 
in the order as ____ (insert the distinct short form designation 
previously assigned by the commission) be confirmed " 
   (b) For an annexation: "Shall the order adopted on ____, 20 __, by 
the ____ (insert Local Agency Formation Commission) ordering the 
annexation to ____ (insert city or district) of the territory 
described in that order and designated as ____ (insert the short form 
designation previously assigned by the commission) be confirmed " 
   (c) For a detachment: "Shall the order adopted on ____, 20 __, by 
the ____ (insert Local Agency Formation Commission) ordering the 
detachment from the ____ (insert city or district) of the territory 
described in the order and designated in the order as ____ (insert 
the short form designation previously assigned by the commission) be 
confirmed " 
   (d) For a city consolidation: "Shall the order adopted on ____, 20 
__, by the ____ (insert Local Agency Formation Commission) of the 
County of ____ (insert name of city) ordering the consolidation of 
the Cities of ____ (insert names of all cities ordered consolidated) 
into a single city known as the City of ____ be confirmed " 
   (e) For a disincorporation: "Shall the order adopted on ____, 20 
__, by the Local Agency Formation Commission of the County of ____ 
ordering the disincorporation of the City of ____ be confirmed " 
   (f) For a reorganization: "Shall the order adopted on ____, 20 __, 
by the ____ (insert Local Agency Formation Commission) ordering a 
reorganization affecting the ____ (insert names of all affected 
cities or districts) and providing for ____ (insert list of all 
changes of organization or new cities proposed to be incorporated or 
districts to be formed) be confirmed " 
   (g) For a district dissolution: "Shall the order adopted on ____, 
20 __, by the Local Agency Formation Commission of the County of ____ 
ordering the dissolution of the ____ district be confirmed " 
   (h) For a district consolidation: "Shall the order adopted on 
____, 20 __, by the Local Agency Formation Commission of the County 
of ____ ordering the consolidation of ____ (insert the names of all 
districts ordered consolidated) into a single district known as the 
____ District be confirmed " 
   (i) For a merger: "Shall the order adopted on ____, 20 __, by the 
Local Agency Formation Commission of the County of ____ ordering the 
merger of the ____ District with the City of ____ be confirmed " 
   (j) For establishment of a subsidiary district: "Shall the order 
adopted on ____, 20 __, by the Local Agency Formation Commission of 
the County of ____ ordering the ____ District established as a 
subsidiary district of the City of ____ be confirmed " 
   (k) For a district formation, use form of question under principal 
act of district being formed. If none, use substantially the 
following form: "Shall the order adopted on ____, 20 __, by the Local 
Agency Formation Commission of ____ County ordering the formation of 
a district in the territory described, known as ____, be approved " 
 
 
 
 



57134.  If the change of organization or reorganization has been 
ordered subject to any terms and conditions, there shall be added to 
the end of the questions set forth in Section 57133 words 
substantially as follows: 
   "Subject to the terms and conditions specified in the order." 
 
57135.  (a) If any of the terms and conditions have the effect of 
imposing or increasing liability for payment of (1) taxes or 
assessments to be levied and collected, (2) service charges, rentals, 
or rates to be fixed and collected, or (3) both, upon or within all 
or any part of the territory affected by the proposed change of 
organization or reorganization, the question shall contain a very 
brief summary of the purpose, nature, and extent of the liability and 
shall refer to the order ordering the change of organization or 
reorganization for particulars. The legislative body may include in 
the question a summary of any of the other terms and conditions. 
   (b) No reference need be made to any liability for payment of any 
of the following to be imposed for the usual and ordinary support, 
management, and operation of any district: 
   (1) Annual taxes or assessments. 
   (2) Ordinary service charges, rentals, or rates. 
   (3) Both taxes or assessments and service charges, rentals, or 
rates. 
   (c) Where a summary is included in a question, there shall be 
added to the clause set forth in Section 57134 words substantially as 
follows: 
   "Such terms and conditions including (set forth very brief 
summary), all as more particularly described and set forth in the 
order." 
 
57136.  This section shall apply only to changes of organization and 
reorganizations made by, or with respect to, a member district. If a 
change of organization or reorganization adding territory to a 
member district will not result in the additional territory being 
entitled to receive or be furnished with any new or additional 
governmental or proprietary service or commodity by the parent 
district, the question submitted to the voters shall so indicate. If 
a change of organization or a reorganization removing territory from 
a member district will result in the termination of any existing 
entitlement of the territory to receive, or be furnished with, any 
governmental or proprietary service or commodity from the parent 
district, the question submitted to the voters shall so indicate. 
 
57137.  On the ballot opposite each question and to its right, the 
words "Yes" and "No" shall be printed on separate lines with voting 
squares. 
 
57138.  If the commission orders both a merger and the establishment 
of a subsidiary district, questions on each matter shall be printed 
on the ballot, one above the other. Immediately preceding the first 
question, there shall be printed in the words "Vote on both 
questions." 
 
57139.  If a special election or elections is called upon an order 
of reorganization which provides for a consolidation or the formation 
of a new district, or both, or upon an order of consolidation, 
members of the legislative body and other officers of the 



consolidated district or the new district, as the case may be, shall 
be selected in the manner provided by the principal act. If the 
principal act or the terms and conditions of the reorganization or 
consolidation provide for the election of the officers or members, 
they shall be nominated in the manner provided in the principal act 
and shall be voted upon at the special election or elections upon the 
question of confirming the order of reorganization or consolidation. 
If the order of reorganization or consolidation is confirmed at the 
special election or elections, the officers or members of the 
legislative body of the consolidated district or the new district, as 
the case may be, who are elected at the election or elections shall 
become the officers or members of the legislative body of the 
consolidated district or new district. 
 
57140.  Where a special election is called upon the question of 
confirming an order for a change of organization or a reorganization, 
each person entitled to vote as a result of residing or owning land 
within the territory in which the election is called shall be 
entitled to ballots and votes as follows: 
   (a) In the case of cities or registered-voter districts, to one 
ballot and one vote. 
   (b) In the case of landowner-voter districts, to the number of 
ballots and votes authorized by the principal act of the district. 
 
57141.  Where a special election or elections are called upon the 
question of confirming an order for a merger or the establishment of 
a subsidiary district, or both, each person entitled to vote as a 
result of residing or owning land within the territory within which 
the election is called shall be entitled to ballots and votes as 
follows: 
   (a) Where the election is called only within the district: 
   (1) In the case of a registered-voter district, each registered 
voter shall be entitled to one ballot and one vote. 
   (2) In the case of a landowner-voter district, each 
landowner-voter shall be entitled to the number of ballots and votes 
authorized by the principal act of the district. 
   (b) Where one election is called within the district and another 
election is called within the territory of the city outside the 
boundaries of the agency: 
   (1) In the case of the city, each registered voter within the 
territory of the city outside the boundaries of the district shall be 
entitled to one city ballot and one vote on the question. 
   (2) In the case of the district, each person entitled to vote as a 
result of residing or owning land within the district shall be 
entitled to the number of district ballots and votes authorized by 
the principal act of the district. 
   Where separate elections are called within both the district and 
the territory of the city outside the boundaries of the district, 
separate forms of city and district ballots, printed on different 
colors of paper, shall be provided. The city and district ballots 
shall be separately canvassed. 
 
57142.  Where a special election is called upon the question of 
confirming an order of reorganization, each person entitled to vote 
as a result of residing or owning land within the territory within 
which the election is called shall be entitled to ballots and votes 
as follows: 



   (a) Each person who qualifies only as a registered voter of any 
city or registered voter district, regardless of the number of 
registered voters, is entitled to one ballot and one vote. 
   (b) Each person who qualifies only as a landowner-voter of any 
subject district, regardless of the number of landowner voters, is 
entitled to the number of ballots and votes authorized by the 
principal act for one such district; if there is more than one such 
district, that person upon declaration made to the precinct or 
election officers shall be furnished with a ballot or ballots for the 
particular district designated by that person. 
   (c) Each person who qualifies both as a registered voter and as a 
landowner-voter of any of the subject agencies, may at his or her 
option vote either as a registered voter or as a landowner-voter, but 
not both. That person, upon declaration made to the precinct or 
election officers, shall be furnished with a ballot or ballots for 
the particular city or district designated by that person. 
 
57143.  In any special election or elections called upon the 
question of confirmation of an order for merger or the establishment 
of a subsidiary district or for a reorganization, where the results 
of the election or elections are to be determined from votes of both 
landowner-voters and registered voters, the votes of the 
landowner-voters shall be computed and equated with the votes of the 
registered voters in the following manner: 
   (a) First, the per capita assessed value of land for each 
registered voter within the county within which the elections are 
held shall be determined to the nearest even dollar by dividing the 
total assessed value of land within the county, as shown on the last 
equalized assessment roll of the county, by the total number of 
voters who were registered in the county at the close of 
registration, as provided in the Elections Code, next preceding the 
date of the election. If any landowner-voter district is located in 
more than one county, the per capita assessed value for each county 
shall be multiplied by a percentage, to the nearest one-tenth of 1 
percent, those percentages being determined by dividing the total 
area of the district into the area of those portions of the district 
located within that county; the resulting products of those 
multiplications shall then be added and the total, to the nearest 
even dollar, shall be deemed to be the per capita assessed value for 
all the counties. 
   (b) Second, if any such landowner-voter district does not use the 
county assessment roll for the purposes of levying and collecting 
district assessments or taxes, the per capita assessed value of land 
for each registered voter within the county shall be corrected by 
multiplying the per capita assessed value by a correction factor 
determined as follows: The total assessed valuation of all lands 
within the district, as shown upon the last equalized assessment roll 
or book of the district, shall be divided by the corresponding total 
assessed valuation of all lands within the district, as shown upon 
the last equalized assessment roll of the county, and the quotient, 
expressed to the nearest of two decimal places, shall represent the 
correction factor. If any landowner-voter district is located in more 
than one county, a correction factor shall be determined, in the 
manner above provided, for each such county covering all those 
portions of the district which are located within the county; the 
correction factor for each county shall then be multiplied by a 
percentage, to the nearest one-tenth of 1 percent, that percentage 



being determined by dividing the total area of the district into the 
area of those portions of the district located within that county; 
the resulting products of those multiplications shall then be added 
and the total, to the nearest of two decimal places, shall be deemed 
to be the correction factor for all the counties. 
   (c) Third, the corrected per capita assessed value, determined to 
the nearest even dollar, shall then be adjusted by dividing it by the 
number of dollars required for a single vote by a landowner-voter, 
as specified in the principal act determining the landowner-voter's 
right to vote. 
   (d) Fourth, the total number of votes cast by landowner-voters for 
and against the question shall be divided by the corrected and 
adjusted per capita assessed value and the quotients, to the nearest 
whole figures, shall be deemed to be the number of votes of 
landowner-voters which shall be equated with the votes of the 
registered-voters of any city or registered voter district, cast for 
and against the question. 
 
57144.  Within five days after a special election is called pursuant 
to this part, the executive officer shall submit to the commission, 
for its approval or modification, an impartial analysis of the 
proposed incorporation or change of organization. 
   The impartial analysis shall not exceed 500 words in length in 
addition to a general description of the boundaries of the territory 
affected. 
   The commission shall approve or modify the analysis and submit the 
analysis to the elections official no later than the last day for 
submission of rebuttal arguments. 
   Immediately below the impartial analysis there shall be printed in 
no less than 10-point bold type a legend substantially as follows: 
   "The above statement is an impartial analysis of Proposition ____. 
If you desire a copy of the proposition, please call the elections 
official's office at (insert telephone number) and a copy will be 
mailed at no cost to you." 
 
57145.  (a) The legislative body of any affected agency, or any 
member or members of the legislative body of any affected agency 
authorized by it, or any individual voter or association of citizens 
entitled to vote on the change of organization or reorganization, or 
any combination of those voters and association of citizens may file 
a written argument for, or a written argument against, the question 
to be submitted to the voters. 
   Arguments shall not exceed 300 words in length and shall be filed 
with the elections official no later than the last day for submission 
of arguments specified by Section 57146. 
   (b) If more than one argument for or more than one argument 
against the proposal is filed with the elections official within the 
time prescribed in Section 57145, the elections official shall select 
one of the arguments for printing and distribution to the voters. 
   In selecting the arguments, the elections official shall give 
preference and priority in the order named to the following 
arguments: 
   (1) The legislative body of an affected agency or any authorized 
member or members of the legislative body. 
   (2) Individual voters or association of citizens or a combination 
of voters and associations. 
57146.  (a) On the basis of the time reasonably necessary to prepare 



and print the arguments, analysis, and sample ballots for the 
election, the elections official shall fix and determine a reasonable 
date prior to the election after which no arguments for or against 
the measure may be submitted for printing and distribution to the 
voters. Notice of the date fixed shall be published in accordance 
with Section 56153 in a newspaper of general circulation which is 
circulated in the affected territory. Arguments may be changed until 
and including the date fixed by the elections official. 
   (b) The notice shall contain all of the following information: 
   (1) A statement of the proposition to be voted on and a general 
description of the boundaries of the affected territory. 
   (2) An invitation to any registered voter or association of 
citizens entitled to vote on the proposal to submit and file with the 
elections official for printing and distribution in the ballot 
pamphlet, an argument for or an argument against the proposal. 
   (3) The date of the election. 
   (4) A statement that only one argument for and one argument 
against will be selected and printed in the ballot pamphlet. 
   (5) A statement that arguments shall not exceed 300 words in 
length and shall be accompanied by not more than five signatures. 
 
57147.  Section 9167 of the Elections Code applies to the 
preparation and submittal of rebuttal arguments. 
 
57148.  (a) The elections official shall cause a ballot pamphlet 
concerning the proposal to be printed and mailed to each voter 
entitled to vote on the question. 
   The ballot pamphlet shall contain all of the following information 
in the order prescribed: 
   (1) The impartial analysis of the proposition prepared by the 
commission. 
   (2) One argument for the proposal, if any. 
   (3) One rebuttal to the argument for the proposal, if any. 
   (4) One argument against the proposal, if any. 
   (5) One rebuttal to the argument against the proposal, if any. 
   A copy of the complete text of the proposition shall be made 
available by the elections official, to any voter upon request. 
   (b) The elections official shall mail a ballot pamphlet to each 
voter entitled to vote in the election at least 10 days prior to the 
date of the election. The ballot pamphlet is "official matter" within 
the meaning of Section 13303 of the Elections Code. 
 
57149.  The canvass of ballots cast at any election held pursuant to 
this division shall be conducted pursuant to Sections 15300 to 
15309, inclusive, of the Elections Code. The elections official shall 
immediately, upon the completion of any canvass, report the results 
to the executive officer of the local agency formation commission. 
 
57150.  All proper expenses incurred in conducting elections for a 
change of organization or reorganization pursuant to this chapter 
shall be paid, unless otherwise provided by agreement between the 
commission and the proponents, as follows: 
   (a) In the case of annexation or detachment proceedings, by the 
local agency to or from which territory is annexed, or from which 
territory is detached, or was proposed to be annexed or detached. 
   (b) In the case of incorporation or formation proceedings, by the 
newly incorporated city or the newly formed district, if successful, 



or by the county within which the proposed city or district is 
located, if the incorporation proceedings are terminated. In the case 
of a separate election for city officers held following the election 
for incorporation pursuant to Section 56825.5, by the newly 
incorporated city. 
   (c) In the case of disincorporation or dissolution proceedings, 
from the remaining assets of the disincorporated city or dissolved 
district or by the city proposed to be disincorporated or the 
district proposed to be dissolved if disincorporation or dissolution 
proceedings are terminated. 
   (d) In the case of consolidation proceedings, by the successor 
city or district or by the local agencies proposed to be 
consolidated, to be paid by those local agencies in proportion to 
their respective assessed values, if proceedings are terminated. 
   (e) In the case of a reorganization, by either of the following: 
   (1) If the reorganization is ordered, by the subject local 
agencies or successor local agencies, as the case may be, for any of 
the changes of organization specified in subdivisions (a) to (d), 
inclusive, that may be included in the particular reorganization, to 
be paid by those local agencies in proportion to their assessed 
value. 
   (2) If the reorganization proceedings are terminated or the 
proposal is defeated, by the county or counties within which the 
subject local agency is located. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 




